
SEPTEMBER 8 , 1971̂ VOICE PRICE 25c

VOL XX No. 26

Pope John Paul begins papacy
VATICAN C I T Y -

( N C | - Surrounded by
royalty, ranking churchmen
and hundreds of thousands of
spectators, Pope John Paul I
formally launched the
church's 263rd papacy.

The ceremonial inaugural
Mass Sept. 3 climaxed a week
of meeting and private
colloquies for the man whose
election as pope on Aug. 26
came as a complete surprise to
Vatican-watchers and who has
already said many times that
he never expected to be
chosen.

The new pope's pon-
tificate quickly took on the
marks of simplicity which had
characterized that of Pope
Paul VI and humanness which
was Pope John XXIII's
hallmark.

At the solemn Mass Pope
John Paul chose to be sym-
bolically invested with papal
power through the imposition
of the pallium—a simple^ strip
of white cloth with black
crosses —and not by a
coronation with the papal
tiara.

He thus broke with many
hundreds of years of papal
tradition.

ALSO MISSING from
the solemn, lengthy rites were
the papal portable throne and
the triple admonition, "Thus
passes the glory of the world."

In their place the new
pope chose to highlight the
ceremony by praying silently
and alone at the tomb of St.
Peter before walking out of
the crowds.

After the imposition of
the pallium the pontiff
received a formal sign of
obedience from each cardinal.

But even that gesture turned
into a fraternal exchange as
the new pope smiled, kissed
and spoke with each cardinal.

The smiling face and
friendly way of the former
patriarch of Venice dominated
earlier meetings as well that
first week.

Right after his election
Aug. 26, it was the smile on
his face that most struck the
crowds in St. Peter's Square
and millions around the world
who saw the new pope's first
appearance on their television
sets.

The next day he thrilled
those in the square when,
coming out on the balcony for
the Sunday Angelus, he
abandoned the usual formal
greeting to the crowd and
spoke informally, telling
amusing anecdotes about
himself and explaining the
name he had chosen.

"I don't have the wisdom
of heart that Pope John had,"
he commented. "Nor do I have
the preparation and education
of Pope Paul VI. But I have
their job, and I must seek to
serve the church."

On Wednesday, Aug. 30,
the new pope started Vatican
officials by tossing away the
formal talk prepared by
Vatican speechwriters for his
meeting with the College of
Cardinals.

In an off-the-cuff speech,
the pope pleaded: "The world
must see us united."

HE TOLD the cardinals
that he was used to a pastoral
ministry in small dioceses and
to dealing with the poor,
workers and youth.

He confessed simply that
he knew nothing about the

(Continued on Page 3)
One day after election, Pope John Paul blesses crowd from balcony.

A Miami priest in Rome sees it all
By Msgr. Bryan O. Walsh

Sunday, Sept. 3, 1978, 3
p.m. I find myself, a priest
from Miami, Florida, sitting
in the Piazza of St. Peter's,
Rome. The huge Piazza is
almost three-quarters full and
there is still three hours to go
before the ceremony begins. I
had a ticket, but the ushers
have long since given up and
it is every man for himself
now.

5:15 p.m. : the hot sun is
sinking below the great dome
of St. Peter's A police
helicopter hovers over the
some two hundred thousand
people from every race and
nation. The Catholic world

had come to greet Peter in the
person of John Paul I, its new
Supreme Pastor.

People have been
gathering here since early
morning, simple people,
humble people, working
people, the Pope's own people.
Nearby is a young Italian
couple with a newborn baby.
In front of me is a U.S. Navy
family from Naples (Italy,
that is, not Florida). Ten-year-
old Michael tells me that he
was born in Pensacola and
that he has been to Rome
dozens of times.

Like everyone else here he
has come to greet the new
Pope, but he also wants to
know how the Dolphins are

doing. There is a special spirit
in the air—a sort of ex-
pectation based on hope and
love. The people wait
patiently, in good humor, in
festive mood. They seem to
feel at home. John Paul is one
of themselves.

The other night Italian
television asked a little girl in
the Piazza what she thought
of the new Pope. Her reply
was very special—"He talks
like one of us." It is now 5:45
p.m. The distinguished
visitors and the Bishops are
now in their places on either
side of the altar. The ushers
are making frantic efforts to
get the crowd to sit down.

The worst offenders are

the little Italian nuns,
thousands of them, who seek
to make up for their lack of
height by standing on their
chairs. The sun has disap-
peared behind the basilica and
we are all grateful for its
shadow and the cool breeze
which it brings. Knowing
smiles break the language
barriers.

According to Vatican
radio, the Pope is now on his
way to pray at the tomb of St.
Peter.

6 p.m.: the bells ring out
and the procession appears at
the door of St. Peter's the
College of Cardinals two by
two and finally the Holy-
Father. The Sistine Choir

sings Veni Creator Spiritus
and the crowd joins in...

(Continued on Page 3)
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82 Groups urge
'Full employment'

WASHINGTON-Eighty-
two national groups, in -
eluding more than half a
dozen major Catholic
organizations, have urged the
Senate to pass the Humphrey-
Hawkins full employment
bill without "crippling and
extraneous amendments
which are designed to cripple
or destroy this legislation."
The groups specifically op-
posed and amendment setting
a goal of zero percent inflation
by 1983.

Demonstrators
found guilty
SEABROOK, N. H. -

Two Sisters of Mercy and nine
other persons who par-
ticipated in an Aug. 15
demonstration at the

News briefs
Seabrook nuclear power plant
were found guilty of criminal
trespass Aug. 31. and sen-
tenced to 30 days in jail and
fined $100 each. Sisters Eileen
M. Brady, 31, and Eleanor
Mullaley, 47, both of Man-
chester, N.H., were among a
group which had entered the
grounds of the nuclear plant
and climbed a crane. Other
chained themselves to a large
sign.

Global injustice
focus of meeting

CLEVELAND, Ohio-A
call for U.S. Catholics "to be
aware of your global neigh-
bors" came from throughout
the Third World during the
first joint meeting of the
Leadership Conferehce of
Women Religious (LCWR)
and the Conference of Maior
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Superiors of Men (CMSM).
More than 1,000 leaders of
some 500 religious orders in
the United States met in
Cleveland to analyze
responses which should be
made by Religious in cases of
global injustice.

An ecumenical
look at 'mission'

MARYKNOLL, N.Y.-
More than 200 Protestants
and Catholics from all parts of
the world —ranging from
Marxist-Christian theologians
to evangelical fun-
damentalists—gathered here
Aug. 21-26 to discuss the
credibility and spirituality of
Christian mission. The oc-
casion was the ninth con-
ference of the International
Association for Mission
Studies.

Second marriage
growing concern

LATHAM, N. Y. -
Second-marriage readiness
has emerged as a new aspect

of pastoral care to the
divorced which the Catholic
Church must begin to deal
with, according to an expert
on ministry to separated and
divorced Catholics. "Second
marriages have a divorce rate
of 44 percent, even higher
than the 37 percent divorce
rate of first marriages,"
Paulist Father James Young
said.

'Encounters with
Silence' resume

PITTSBURGH-To the
Catholic writer and social
activist, Dorothy Day, who
made the six-day silent
retreats more, than 20 times
over the years, the experience
remained a "foretaste of
heaven." The retreats, titled
"An Encounter With
Silence," were begun in the
early 1940s by Father John J.
Hugo and were offered
through the 1960s. They were
resumed four years ago and
offered on a small-group basis.
Now he is slating a full series
of retreats for next year.

Abortion activist
appointment
WASHINGTON- Bish-

op Thomas Kelly, general
secretary of the National
Conference of Catholic
Bishops, has asked President
Jimmy Carter to reserve his
decision to appoint abortion
activist Sarah Weddington as
his Liaison for women's
issues. Ms. Weddington, 33,
has served as president of the
National Abortion Rights
Action League.

Bishops harassed
in Czechoslovakia

BONN, West Germany—
A group of Czechoslovak
intellectuals say two bishops
in Czechoslovakia are being
prevented from exercising
their ministry, reports KNA,
West German Catholic news
agency. The 54 intellectuals
appealed to the outside world
to help prevent further
government harassment of

, Bishops Julius Gabris and
Jan Korec.
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Pope John Paul launches his ministry
(Continued from Page 1)

Roman Curia —the central
bureaucracy at the Vatican
that administers church af-
fairs—and that the first thing
he did as pope was to consult
the Annuario Pontificio
(Vatican yearbook) to see how
the Holy See is organized.

On Friday, Sept. 1, Pope
John Paul held a relaxed
meeting with nearly 1,000
journalists from around the
world on hand for the conclave
and related events.

He asked them to view

church matters from the
church's perspective and to
try to get to the heart of big
stories instead of becoming
overly concerned with juicy
details.

Several times he jokingly
departed from his text to tell
amusing stories which
graphically illustrated his
points.

If St. Paul were alive
today, the new pontiff
quipped, he would go to to the
big television networks like
NBC to ask for air time.

Miami priest
sees it all

(Continued from Page 1.)
praying that the Holy Spirit
may descend on John Paul as
he did on Peter and the
Apostles...another Pentecost.

The Holy Father is seated
(I give thanks for my
forethought in bringing a pair
of binoculars.) The Holy
Father is seated on the Papal
Chair adn two Cardinals
approach him and place the
Pallium over his head and
shoulders, a simple stole
woven of lamb's wool which
symbolizes his office as
Supreme Pastor, no pretense
of temporal power, no
coronation, no enthronement.
The crowd cheers and claps
with joy and approval. As the
Cardinals come forward to
renew their ledge of fealty, the
Choir sings again and again

Tu es Petrus.
The rest of the ceremony

moves along as the Pope and
Cardinals concelebrate the
Mass familiar to Catholics
throughout the world. The
Pope gives a homily, in-
terrupted half a dozen times
by the cheering and clapping
crowd. He is speaking their
language. By now it is already
dark, I have lost track of time.
The long wait, the hot sun, all
is forgotten. The Piazza is
bright with flood-lights, as
Pope John Paul I gives his
blessing. Slowly, it would
appear, reluctantly, the Holy
Father turns to enter St.
Peter's and equally slowly and
reluctantly the crowd leaves
the Piazza. So it was on the
first day of Pope John Paul's
ministry as Supreme Pastor.

Future Pope, Albino Luciano at age 15 in
Belluno, Italy, in 1928 during junior high
school.

The day before, the pope
met the diplomatic corps
accredited to the Holy See.
Perhaps it was the at-
mosphere, or the fact that he
was speaking in French. But
during that meeting the
pontiff stayed with his text. It
explained that the Holy See is
interested in forming con-
sciences on the international
level and not in becoming
involved in purely economic or
strictly political issues.

IN OFFICIAL decisions
in his first week, the pope
reappointed Cardinal Jean

Villot as papal secretary of
state. Cardinal Villot was
expected to stay in the post
for only a few years, at his
own request.

The pontiff also reap-
pointed all heads of the
Roman Curia for the duration
of their five-year terms.

He also offically
reconfirmed the dates and the
officers for the Third General
Assembly of the Latin
American Bishops, to be held
this October in Puebla,
Mexico.

But he announced that he

would not be able to attend
the important church con-
ference because of com-
mitments at the start of his
reign which could not be put
off.

In private meetings, the
pope saw 40 relatives on the
day before his coronation.

He also met with several
leading non-Catholic Church-
men, including the Rev.
Philip Potter, World Council
of Churches general secretary,
and the delegations from other
churches in Rome for hie
inaugural Mass.

The statue of Our Lady of Charity above the altar in the Shrine awaits tonight's
ceremonies.

Thousands expected
at Stadium Mass

Thousands of Latins, as
well as some Anglos, will
again throng to the Miami
Marine Stadium tonight
(Friday) for the annual
celebration of the Feast of Our
Lady of Charity, Patroness of
Cuba.

The celebration will
feature the traditional flotilla
acompanying the statue of
Our Lady born across
Biscayne Bay from the Cuban
Shrine in her honor, a
procession into the stadium,
Mass concelebrated by Arch-
bishop Edward A. Mc-
Carthy and all priests who
wish to participate—and

possibly a fireworks display
based on Archdiocese Holy
Year themes.

The celebration honoring
the Cuban Patroness also ties
in with the Feast of the
Nativity of the Blessed Virgin
as well as the anniversary of
the first Mass offered in the
United States in 1565 at St.
Augustine. All three events
fall on Sept. 8.

On the same date in 1961
the late Archbishop Coleman
F. Carroll celebrated for the
first time in Miami an outdoor
Mass in honor of Our Lady of
Charity at the Marine
Stadium. Thousands of newly

arrived Cuban refugees
participated.

Present at that Mass was
an image of Our Lady that
had been brought to Miami
that same day by two
refugees. Since then the Mass
has become an annual event
which Archbishop McCarthy
has continued.

This year, the Arch-
bishop has tied the Mass in
with the Archdiocesan Holy
Year and is also inviting
Anglos to join.

The statue of Our Lady,
born across Biscayne Bay
from the Shrine, will arrive at
the Marine Stadium at 7:30
p.m. and Mass will follow.
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Cardinal Eduardo Pironio of Argentina

Members and friends of
the Naples Pro-Life Council
have been picketing the
Naples offices of Drs. McCree,

Naples Pro-Life Council
stirs reaction to protest
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being perfomed there.
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people, the picketers have
received much reaction.

One Council members
reports that, "Letters to the
editor of the Naples Daily
News have been printed, some
in support of this action and
some opposed.

"ONE of the opposition
letters accused the pro-lifers of
bad manners for the picketing
of 'respected physicians,'
another two praised one or
another doctor for saving
either a mother's life or a
baby."

The pro-life spokesman
said,"With regard to these
doctors saving mothers and
babies, we can appreciate
these efforts. Many pro-life
workers were patients of these
doctors prior to learning of
their support of abortion and
received good care. But we
must remind these doctors
that this is what they were
trained to do and have taken
an oath to save lives. We
cannot support any action
aimed at taking human life."

Sandy Chancy, president
of the Naples Pro-Life
Council, said,

"The decision to speak
out in this matter was a very
serious one and not one of the
approximately 40 adults that
have picketed thus far have
taken the matter lightly or
have 'enjoyed' picketing.

"The vast majority of the
women picketing were, at one
time, patients of that office.
These people are walking out
in front of the office of Mc-
Cree, Gahagan, and McLean
doing what is definitely
unpleasant and, in the eyes of
some, unpopular because our
law and a minority of doctors
have lost sight of and respect
for innocent human life.

"I DON'T know enough
adjectives to describe the
respect I fel for all those who
showed the moral courage to
stand up and be counted.

"The negative reactions
to our protesting abortion
have been few and almost
insignificant compared to
those members and the public,
including several previously
unaware patients, that have
supported and encouraged our
efforts in defending life,"
Chancy concluded.
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Proceeds of $900 from the
Tootsie Roll Drive by Holy
Spirit Council, Knights of
Columbus, Hollywood, is
presented by Lester
Richard to Sister Lucia
Ceccotti, director of the
Marian Center.

Abp. Quinn
wires Lebanese

bishops
WASHINGTON - ( N C ) -

The president of the Na-
tional Conference of Cath-
olic Bishops cabled the
Lebanese Bishops expressing
"our fraternal solidarity" in
this "hour of great crisis and
suffering in your nation."

"We pray for peace
among all parties and the
integrity and independence of
Lebanon," said Archbishop
John R. Quinn of San
Francisco.

"We stand ready to
cooperate in preserving the
existence and freedom of the
Christian community in
Lebanon. We strive in the
United States to make known
the plight of your nation and
your people," said the cable.

The cable came about two
weeks after Archbishop Quinn
issued a statement asking
U.S. Catholics to "support
policies designed to preserve
the freedom, integrity and
independence of Lebanon"
and to "pray for peace and
justice" in the entire Middle
East.
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Biennial meet
of FCCW set

The third biennial
conference of the Florida
Council of Catholic Women,
Province of Miami, will be
held at the Hilton Hotel,
Jacksonville, Sept. 13-14.

Theme of the meeting is,
"A Woman's Work is a
Portrait of Herself."

Bishop Charles B.
McLaughlin of St. Petersburg
will be the guest speaker at
the banquet Thursday, Sept.
15. Workshops will be held on
spirituality, leadership,
public speaking, and
legislation. Five "Share
Shops" will be offered in-
cluding one conducted by

Mrs. Joseph Donohue, Miami
ADCCW.

A concelebrated Mass
will be celebrated at Im-
maculate Conception Church
with Bishop Paul F. Tanner,
St. Augustine; Bishop
Thomas J. Grady, Orlando,
and Bishop McLaughlin

: presiding.
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Looks like Fr. Cunningham
will never get to retire!

It looks as if Father
James Cunningham is not
going to get the chance to sit
back and relax during his
retirement.

Not only has he spent the
last three years working in
Blessed Sacrament parish,
Fort Lauderdale, but he has
been recalled now by the
Paulist Fathers to work in the
Order's Development Office in
New York City.

to celebrate my 77th birthday
so the Paulists thought they
better get a little more work
out of me," laughs Father
Cunningham who served as
Superior General of the
Paulists from 1946 to 1952.

But if Father Cun-
ningham thought he could
quietly slip out of Blessed
Sacrament parish he was
mistaken.

Parishioners of all ages,
including 15 people Father"ON SEPT.22 I'm going

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • « « • • • • • • • • • •

YOU AND
YOUR BUSINESS
Metropolitan Life is offering a different
kind of service to protect your business.

Areas we can review include:

Group Insurance
Disability Income Insurance Plans
Key Personnel Life Insurance
Retirement Plans
Business Insurance

For a professional review call me today
for an appointment.

LEON ALSHIN
Days: 757-8521 Eves: 944-6125

Come to Metropolitan. Simplify your life.

O Metropolitan
Where the future is now
Metropolitan Life Insurance Company, New York.N.Y

LEON ALSHIN
Sales Representative

METROPOLITAN
9990 IM.E. 2nd Avenue

Miami, Shores, Fla. 33153
Days: 757-8521 Eves: 944-6125.

l would like, without obligation, more
information on the Metropolitan Plan
featured above.
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Cunningham instructed and
brought into the Catholic
Faith during the last three
years, gathered at the parish
hall to have a surprise party
for him.

"He is 30 much loved by
our parish, ' said Betty
Benton. " He is such a
beautiful and humble man and
always has time to listen to
one and all. In the three years
he's been here, he has been the

CORRECTION

Due to a typographical
error, the address for the
Archdiocesan Office for the
Deaf was printed in The Voice
as 9500 S.W. 18 St. The
correct address is 9500 S.W.
184 St.

Formerly of Pittsburgh. Pa.

FINE FURNITURE. INC.
Unusual opportunities
are offered each and
every day for anyone
wishing quality in Furni-
ture, Lamps and Acces-
sories for your home or
apartment, at a cost
that is no more and
often less than the
commonplace.

651 So. Federal Highway

(6 blocks south of Atlantic Blvd.)'
Pompano

Phone: 943-8465.

.'•"*•.-

Arnold Lakso and his family were part of
the 300 parishioners who gathered at
Blessed Sacrament Church, Fort
Lauderdale, at a surprise farewell party
for Father James Cunningham.

director of our CCD program,
had a bible class every
Thursday night, and visited a
nursing home twice a month
for services."

Mrs. Benton and her 23-
year-old son are two of the
people instructed and
welcomed into the Catholic
Church by Father Cun-
ningham.

"WE HAD around 300
persons at tending the
reception and it was the
biggest thing we've ever had
here. I guess I'm not the only
one who is 100% sold on

• BAGS-BOXES
• TAGS-LABELS
• POLYETHYLENE

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • a

CENTER LEASING 'RENTAL INC

FOR AUTOMOBILE OR
TRUCK LEASES

SEE US
RENTAL UNITS ALSO AVAILABLE

9200 N.W. 27 AVE.
MIAMI, FLA. 33147

BROWARD: 920-2227 • MIAMI: 696-1711
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DEPENDABLE SERVIGE-OUR RESPONSIBILITY

PARISH PHARMACIES
In time of sickness, and for better
health, you know you can depend
on your pharmacy. The quality
prescription experts in this
section are listed by parish
location for your
convenience.

ST. ROSE OF LIMA I

PARK SHORE PHARMACY
Quality — Courtesy — Service

10898 N.E. 6th AVE. - MIAMI SHORES - PH: 754-9508
OUR LADY QUEEN OF MARTYRS

X&SCOT DRUG MUTUAL
Family Run - Hudson Vitamins - Russell Stover Candies - Gift & Card Dpt.

2790 W. Davie Blvd. [Near Winn-Dixie) 581-1114
HOLY FAMILY

STONE'S PHARMACY
"DRIVE-IN WINDOW SERVICE" - RUSSELL STOVER CANDIES
PH: 759-6534 - 11638 N.E. 2nd Ave. (Near Barry College)

OUR LADY OF PERPETUAL HELPI ST. PHILIP
DEPENDABLE PRESCRIPTION SERVICE' '

OPA-LOCKA DRUGS
401 Opa Locka Blvd.

Sundries - Photo Supplies - Film Developing - Money Orders - Blue Stamps
DIF'ETIC CANDIES AND COOKIES

^ LUNCHEONETTE & STORE OPEN 6:30 A.M. TO 1 0 P.M.

Father Cunningham. We'll all
miss him grea t ly , " said
Mrs.Benton.

A registered pharmacist
in Connecticut before entering
the Paulists, he was ordained
in 1930. His ministries have
included being chaplain at the
University of California and
Roosevelt Hospital in New
York City; beginning the first
"trailer chapel" ministry in
Tennessee; five years in the
U.S. Navy; superior general;
procurator general; and as
pastor.

"In 1970, I retired,"
Father Cunningham said,
"then spent one year with the
Catholic Near East Missions
and one year at St. Clement
Church in Fort Lauderdale
before coming to Blessed
Sacrament."

His favorite ministry is
working with senior citizens.

"They are great people
but so often neglected
specially those in nursing
homes," Father Cunningham
said. "I think it is a great
apostolate for older priests."

HELP WANTED
By

The Society
of

St. Vincent
de Paul
Donate your

usable discarded
Furniture, Rugs,

Appliancas, Bedding,
Clothing. Shoes, and Miscel-

laneous items today.

• WEST PALM BEACH
84WJ562

531-24 St. No.
2560 Wsstgate Ave.
Any article you may wish to

donate will be gladly picked up.

ABSOLUTELY
THE ULTIMATE IN

ID CARDS

POLAROID (

PHOTO ID
CARDS

FULLY AUTHORIZED
ACCEPTED ANYWHERE!

FINEST QUALITY POSSIBLE!
AVAILABLE ONLY AT

TRES JOLIE C0M>
OPEN 7 PAYS

1776 NW 36 ST. MIAMI. FLA.
Right Across From Jackson High School

Phone 638-0885



One day means so much to so many...
"In the last century,

Charles Dickens told A Tale of
Two Cities and his opening
words are familiar to us all: 'It
was the best of times, it was
the worst of times.!

"So might we speak of
the world today," said Msgr.
John J. Donnelly Director of
The Society for the
Propagation of the Faith in
the Archdiocese of Miami.

"Around the world,
advances in technology,
science and medicine are
improving millions of lives.

"But," he continued, "it
is also the worst of times.
With all the good there is at
our disposal, the world is in
turmoil. We 'think thoughts
of peace' and yet affliction
surrounds us. Countless
refugees wait for a homeland,
assassination, genocide,
kidnapping and war are daily
in the news; and in spite of a
tremendous advance in
communications, loneliness is
the greatest heartache of
millions as we take the final
steps to the year 2000.

"Since we who follow
Christ are the Church, "weare
the ones chosen to extend this
invitation to all the world. Our
major opportunity to do this
is on Mission Sunday, October
22nd, a day of worldwide
prayer and sacrifice for the
Missions. There is no other
day in the whole year when
our world-family of Christ is
so united in prayer and action
for the Missions...no other day
when Christ's command to
'tell all nations' is. taken so to
heart.

"How blessed we are with
138,000 men and women
serving in the Missions,
giving up their homes,
families, language and culture

ALLEN PEST CONTROL, INC.

Regular • Home • Commercial
Lawn Spraying • Termite Control

FREE ESTIMATE Lie. ft Ins.

1875 N.E. 149 ST. N. MIAMI
940-0400

CASSOCKS - Made to Measure
Suits * Vestments * Surplices
Albs * Stoles * Cloaks * Rabots

Collars * Witness Shirts
Neck Band Shirts

Bibles * Religious Jewelry

& Supply, Inc.
7 So. Andrews Ave. Ft. Lauderdale

(near Burdines).

764-6645

Open Monday —Friday 9:30-5:30
Saturday 10 to 3.

local customs and tradition.
The Church is very much 'at
home' indeed in its 900
mission areas.

"I speak now of the
millions of people served by
the Mission Church," Msgr.
Donnelly said. "With few
exceptions they are poor; they
are suffering in body, in mind
and in spirit. The physical
search for food, employment,
health and shelter is in-
seperable from the spiritual
search for faith, hope and a
transcendent love.

"When we speak in
millions," Monsignor added,
"the picture tends to cloud.
The problems loom to large to
be solvable or even treatable.
But the Mission Church never
looks at millions; it looks with
the eyes and compassion of
Christ at one hungry child,
one jobless father, one elderly

and lonely widow. They
number in the millions, to be
sure, "Father continued, "but
the invitation to Christ is
extended with individual love
and concern.

"To accomplish all this,
"Monsignor concluded, the
Church and specifically The
Society for the Propagation of
the Faith, relies on your
support. This Mission
Sunday, October 22nd, I ask
all to join in prayer and
sacrifice for the Missions. You
may be absolutely sure that

• your prayers and gift will
directly and entirely benefit
the poor of the Missions. I beg
of you, this Mission Sunday,
help invite the world to
Christ."

The Society office is in
the Chancery of the Arch-
diocese, 6201 Biscayne
Blvd., Miami, 33138.

Millions of poor need help, but each one is an individual.

for just one reason: to extend
an 'invitation to Christ' to all
in their care.

"Hundreds of Local
Churches," Monsignor went
on. "For most of us, this is a
new concept. What we used to
call 'Mission Dioceses,' are

now called Local Churches
because in so many instances
the parishes, schools and
hospitals of a Mission Diocese
are staffed by local (mission-
born) priests and Religious,
and the Liturgy, music,
prayers and worship reflect

WE DOIMT USE
AN ANSWERING SERVICE

Your calls are important. You are entitled to
our prompt attention. We are on call to serve
you 24 hours daily. This is just one example of
the many PERSONAL services we have to
offer - so reassuring during a time of grief and
confusion.

ItlSS. KO! SKI
I'imcral Home

C OMitS

Alexander S. Kolski
Most recognized

Catholic Funeral Director
in the Archdiocese

of Miami

MIAMI SHORES
757-0362

10936NE6Ave.

CORAL GABLES.
associated with

Philbrick and Son
Funeral Home

446-1616 •
757-0362

837 Ponce de Leon Blvd.

Great Escape Travel

presents

j/Fall Grecian Adventure
Three Great Charter Flights to

ATHENS, GREECE
Direct from Miami

Round-trip jet air transportation via Trans International Charter DC-8 - Jet
In flight meal service.
Seven-Nine nights deluxe hotel accommodations at the deluxe Athens
Continental breakfast daily. Chandris Hotel.
One-half day sightseeing tour of Athens.
Round-trip transportation to and from airport.
Baggage handling (two bags per passenger) including gratuities
Hospitality desk at hotel.
U.S. and Greece departure taxes.
All taxes and service charges on services listed above.
Services of tour escort throughput.
Complete optional tour program.

Per Person based on
Double/Triple Occupancy
599. Single Supplement

Leaving Miami RETURN

November 18* eleven days, nine nights Nov. 28
November 27 nine days, seven nights Dec. 5
December 4 . nine days, seven nights D e c . 12

^Special Thanksgiving Holiday departure

CALL 358-7449
ASK US ABOUT FUND-RAISING

FOR YOUR CHURCH
OR ORGANIZATION!

To: Great Escape Travel, Suite 200
1200 Biscayne Blvd., Miami, Fl. 33132

Please send me information about your Grecian Adventure.

NAME

ADDRESS

ZIP

PHONE
• Call me about fund raising
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MATTER OF OPINION
Editorial]

What Catholic education is all about
This is the time when students return for the

start of a" new school year, and it is opportune to
restate some views on what Catholic Education is
all about.

What does it stand for? It obviously includes
the material elements of human formation. But,
its basis is primarily the education of the soul.
Any system of education that excludes God, that
excludes the spiritual life, is on very weak
grounds. We should not have to prove this to the
average parent—they have only got to look
around and see the world, our world, to un-
derstand the problem fully. This is where Catholic
Schools become important because they attempt
to mold students to grow as mature Christians,
facing the contradictions of life, becoming wit-
nesses to the Truth.

Here we are reminded of Pilate's question:
What is truth? We wisely speak of demented
people as "out of touch." To varying degrees
neurotic and other immature persons are likewise
"out of touch." Out of touch with what? Surely
not with the material universe, for feuch people
can grip a dollar bill, or clutch a baseball bat, or
hold a book, or shake hands, or seize a Coke glass
just as tangibly as anyone else. With what then
are they out of touch? The answer is: with truth,
particularly the truth about themselves. Either
they do not see the truth or they are hostily afraid
of it. Which resurrects Pilate's question.

Truth always involved items and it involves
a harmony between them. Furthermore,, in each
type of truth one of these two items is a knowing,
perceiving mind. Thus moral truth exists when a
man's tongue speaks" in harmony with what his
mind knows. You may be speaking inaccurately
or mistakenly, but you will not bear false witness
as long as your speech reflects your knowledge.

If, however, we are to speak accurately, a

deeper kind of truth must first exist,
psychological or perhaps ontological truth. There
must be a harmony between one's mind itself and
the facts, between one's thoughts and objectible
reality. Our minds are like living mirrors created
to reflect truth, or like soft wax. meant to be
enrichingly stamped by the signet ring of reality.
However, this reality must always be in accord
with what God wants.

Hut what makes reality itself true, so that we
prize a true friend or a true diamond, or a true law
of physics, so that false teeth are not teeth at all?
This question leads us to a third and an even
deeper kind of truth, the truth of things in
themselves (metaphysical truth.) With respect to
this third kind of truth, we rightly ask where is
the second item, the perceiving mind, whose
harmony with something else is supposed to be
the essence of all truth?

The answer is of vast consequence to the
Christian, for the answer is none other than the
mind of God. God is the Supreme Intelligence
Who thinks things into existence. Things are true
because and to the extent that they are in har-
mony with the Divine Mind. Since this is so, St.
Thomas Aquinas could acutely remark that with
respect to God, things exist because He knows
them: but with respect to ourselves, we know
things because they exist.

Our commitment is to truth at all these
levels: not just to veracity in expressing ideas—
to make our words correspond with our thoughts;
not just to scientific investigation —in order that
our thoughts will correspond to outside reality,
but also to that wisdom that strives to make
outside reality correspond to God's idea of what it
should be.

It is the truth which makes us free, which
liberates us from our immaturity, which activates

the root possibilities in our personalities. It is our
contact with truth which nourishes us into
maturity. It is this contact which qualifies us as
"being in touch." But this contact must penetrate
into our emotions and will-power as well as into
our minds. We must pursue the truth, the whole
truth, and absorb it with our whole heart and
mind and strength.

This is where the main value lies in these
steps taken on the road to Catholic education and
formation. And here we would caution against the
trite phrase: "The youth today are the men or the
leaders of tomorrow." The realities of manhood or
qualities of leadership are not so much inherited
as earned. They have to be earned in l i fe-
nurtured through a deep abiding love of God.
There's no other way.

The emphasis on Christian education has
great significance because there are people today
who wish to divorce education from the religious
traditions of the past. They are men whose
worship is confined to mankind and its
achievements. They have infiltrated school
corridors with secularism and pagan ideals. Blind
chance rather than Revelation seems to be their
lodestar. They deride the religious conception of
education, arguing that it is outmoded and that
we should bow to the developments of scientific
and psychological techniques. But we know
different. It was never more eloquently put than
by Pope Pius XI some 35 years ago when he said:

"The true Christian, product of Christian
education, is the supernatural man who thinks,
judges, and acts constantly and consistently in
accordance with right reason, illuminated by the
supernatural light of the example and teaching of
Christ; in other words, to use the current term,
the true and finished man of character."

Letters to the Editor
Pro-lifers disagree

on rhetoric charge
Rhetoric is a term heard

frequently in the abortion con-
troversy, and one would expect a
Catholic newspaper to use that
particular term with reference to
the semantic gymnastics of the
abortionists who attempt to
sugar-coat what an abortion
actually is. Terms like "products
of conception" and "post-
conceptive family planning" are
clearly rhetoric.

However, the Voice has
chosen to apply that accusatory
expression to the educational
efforts of pro-lifers! Our com-
parisons to murderers, to the
Nazi extermination camps, and
to the Dred Scott decision are
absolute parallels—not rhetoric.
What else can you call a
deliberate attack on the life on an
innocent child, except murder?
What else can you call that total
disregard for the life that exists
in the womb, except that same
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brand of contempt that Hitler had
for those human beings he con-
sidered non-persons?

How can we refrain from
being judgmental of abortionists?
Would you be able to accompany
one of these so-called physicians
into surgery, stand by as he in-
serts a knife into the womb of a
pregnant woman and piece by
piece dismembers her unborn
child? Could you watch as he
makes an incision on another
woman, lifts out her living baby,
and sends it off to the lab as a
"specimen" for analysis instead
of to the nursery for care? Could
you really view the ugly
massacre of one of God's
creations, ignore the Fifth
Commandment, and do this
without "judging the personal
integrity of the practitioners of
abortion"?

When abortions are occuring
at the rate of over one million
babies a year, I find it truly in-
credible that pro-lifers should be
asked to extend their concern to
"working for a more just
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economic order in the world,"
etc. We hear enough of this from
the pro-abortionists who would be
delighted to have our efforts so
diluted. Fighting abortion is a
long, hard, often discouraging,
and time-consuming battle. Most
pro-lifers (unlike those who have
aborted inconvenient children)
have families to care for, and one
major issue is all we can handle
effectively.

I have always recommended
reading the Voice as a source of
pro-life information and
education, thanks to Dick
Conklin's column and the general
news coverage of this issue. Until
there is a reversal, however, of
the "let's not be too harsh on the
abortionists" attitude conveyed
in the August 25 editorial, I will
be unable to continue promoting
the Voice. Editorials defining
pro-life philosophies as
"rhetoric" can be found in the
Miami Herald.

Mrs. Rita M.Mocarski/
Mrs. Donna Savage

Pro-Life Vice Chairman /

Legls. Commiss. Miami
Archdiocesan Council of

Catholic Women

Naples sends
thanks to Voice

Thought you would like to
know that the reaction in Naples
to the article "Spirit of the West"
was very favorable. Everything
was pulled together very well.

Thank you for thinking of us
here on the West Coast. I'm
certain your story on our prayer
meeting at St. Ann's Church is all
in God's plan for our growth. May
He continue to bless and guide all
of you in your field of Christian
communication.

Terry Davidsen
m Naples

Other Amendments
also took time
In the Aug. 18 issue of The

Voice, I read a letter captioned
"The Trouble With ERA" from a
woman who is opposed to an
Amendment to the Constitution
that would guarantee equal

rights to women. In reply, I would
warn that the trouble with ERA is
that it is not yet the law of the
land.

True, most of the Amend-
ments took time while injustice to
human beings was permitted to
exist even under the Constitution.
Amendment XIII was not ratified
until 1865—the Amendment that
finally abolished slavery. Good
Americans had argued for and
justified slavery until it was
formally ended by an Amend-
ment. Amendment XIX was not
ratified until 1920, and the same
arguments to prevent women
from having "the vote" are being
used today to prevent equality
before the law.

As a self-supporting widow,
the mother of grow daughters, I
believe that all human beings
should be treated with justice. As
my own mother stood out for
woman suffrage, I hope to equal
her courage and commitment by
going on record as urging the
Florida legislature to ratify ERA.

Margaret R. Budenz
Miami



By Msgr.

James Walsh

Papacy has survived
onslaught of history

Everything seemed so quiet, dignified and
orderly this past week as the College of Cardinals
shut themselves in the Vatican to elect a new pope
that one finds it hard to believe it was not always
like this in past papal elections.

On the contrary, picking your way through
history at random in a dozen centuries, you
marvel that one more successor to Peter was
elected when it seemed the Church had surely
come to the end of the line.

It seemed that the pattern of defeat and
victory was set forever on Calvary when the
enemies of Jesus gleefully shook their bloody fists
in triumph and thought it was all over.

Later when Peter hung upside down on his
cross, there was every reason to think that the
stubborn, troublesome, leadership of the fanatic
Christian was finally broken for good.

No one seemed to learn from history after
that, at least no one among kings and emperors
and willing hatchet men in those first centuries
when so many of Peter's successors shed their
blood for the faith. It was all over one moment.
And it began again the next.

When the barbarians streamed into the
Roman Empire and made it their own, non-
believers and the weak in faith became strange
bedfellows in sharing the presumption that the
Chair of Peter would remain empty. But there was
Leo standing in the wings. In time he came to be
known as Leo, the Great. As pope he went out in
the open to meet the legendary Attila, and he
managed to turn him with his hordes away from
Rome by the sheer strength of his personality and
the power of his words. Later, just as successfully
he saved Rome from Gaiseric, the Vandal.

Slowly the Church invaded the invaders and
made them her Christian children. It was all done
under the guidance of Peter's successor in that
generation.

Other menaces threatened the papacy
constantly. The Moslems for 1000 years sat on the
borders of Christianity, rattling swords,
threatening slaughters. Christian emperors then
began forcefully to use papal power as a tool to
further their own aims.

We read_the incredible story of Empress
Theodora imprisoning Pope Silverius for the rest
of his life. Now and then, confusion was spred
everywhere in Christendom when two or three
men at the same time claimed to be pope.

Some times the civil powers welcomed this
anomaly and gladly lent support to an antipope,
while the true pope was reigning, so that the very
foundation of the papacy seemed to be shaken.

However, despite all this, the apostolic
succession of popes continued, and the false
claimants were recognized and labeled as such in
history.

There are a few, too, known as the "bad
popes", men whose personal ambition and link to
political powers drove them to seize papal power
or who were weak men and became as putty in the
hands of crafty politicians.

Here is where the concept of the papacy
should have been blown to bits. The bad popes, it
has been reasoned, should have destroyed by their
moral weaknesses what the Roman emperors and
other tyrants could not by their wiles and
physical power.

History now reveals that these men have
turned out to be our shame and our glory. Our

shame, because it is sad that ambition and greed
can work their ways into the most sacred of
places. Glory, however, because perhaps nothing
proves so impressively that the Church is not
ultimately in the hands of men, but in the keeping
of God, as Christ promised.

Seventy seven popes are reckoned saints.
Only a very few in that unbroken line can be
termed bad. We must remember here that one in
12 turned bad in the college of apostles.

Unworthiness among a few popes has often
been interpreted as a sign that the papacy was
about to disappear. John Fox predicted the end
would come in 1666. Joseph Mede disagreed and
called for its end earlier, by 1653.

The Calvinist leader, Jurieau, missed his first
guess, 1690, then gave the papacy another 20
years, but both he and the pope lived beyond that
date.

When Pius VI was in chains, Milne tells us,
and Rome was possessed by French atheists, it
was widely noised abroad that this indeed was the
"final defeat" of the papacy.

And imagine their amazement 300 years later
to find all the world, Catholic and non-Catholic
alike, deeply interested in the 262nd successor of
St. Peter.

Instead of the papacy being buried and
forgotten except by students of history, it has
been living and thriving in a complex world, the
like of which has never been seen. The Church of
Peter, Linus, Gregory, Clement, John XXXIII
and Paul VI is in every country, among all classes
with three quarters of a billion voices raised in a
profession of faith in the Vicar of Christ on earth.

This has to be God's doing.

Questions on receiving Holy Communion
By FATHER

JOHN DIETZEN

Q. In your (July 7)
Question Box, you included a
response cencerning Com-
munion under both species.
But I believe you misun-
derstood the question. You
responded by explaining why
Communion under both
species is proper and in accord
with the symbolism of the
Eucharist, as the body and
bood of Christ.

I believe the question was
meant to be: Are people
permitted to come to the altar
and give themselves Com-
munion (by taking the cup)?
Or must the priest give it to
them? Would you please
explain? (Ohio).

A. You and a lot of others
called my attention to this
facet of the question, which I
obviously missed.

In all cases, whether it is
the host or the cup that is
received, the Eucharist should
be given to each individual by
the priest or other eucharistic
minister. This is the procedure
provided for in the rite for
ministerin Communion, and it
is, even more so, in- accord
with the liturgical dialigue
which the church was always
seen as inherent in giving and
receiving the Eucharist.

Just as the entire
eucharist celebration is a
communal worship activity,

involving give and take
through the sharing and
participation by everyone
present, so Holy Communion
is a faith-sharing part of that
celebration. The minister, as
one of that community, offers
the Eucharist, and invites the
"Amen"—the declaration of
faith—from the one who will
receive. The church's present
rite for administering and
receiving Communion is
intended to reflect and
preserve that understanding,
and make each reception a
reminder and a new act of
faith in who and what we are.

Practices contrary to this
procedure are not unusual
today, but they miss
something valuable, and are
not liturgically sound.

Q. Several months ago a
dear friend and I attended the
funeral of another friend in the
Catholic Church. My friend is
a Lutheran and .is very
devoted to her church.

At Communion time, this
lady went up to receive, and
the priest gave her Holy
Communion. How could she
receive in our Catholic Church
if she is not a Catholic? I
didn't want to question her
about it for fear of hurting her
feelings. (Pa.)

A, According to our
Catholic teaching and un-
derstanding of the meaning of
the Eucharist, she should not,
of couse, have received

Communion. In fact, many
Lutherans are equally strong
in their restrictions about
their members' reception of
Communion in other churches,
or about people of other faiths
receiving Communion in the
Lutheran Church.

Your friend surely did
what she did in a true spirit of
friendship, reverence and
Christian faith. Since the
situation is not likely to be
repeated, and since there
seems little chance of
misunderstanding by others, I
believe you acted prudently in
not attempting to correct her.

The priest, of course, had
no way of knowing she is not a
Catholic. Priests usually must
assume that anyone who
approaches for Holy Com-
munion is a practicing
Catholic.

Q. Are priests permitted
to let the people go around the
altar to take Communion from
the chalice after receiving the
Host? This goes on at our
church at daily Mass, but not
on Sunday. (Tex.)

A. Not only is it per-
mitted but receiving Com-
munion under both forms,
bread and wine, is also
recommended by the church
wherever it is practical to do
so.

Both practices you
mention help in their own way
to express externally the un-
ion with Our Lord and with
each other, as his brothers and
sisters, which he accomplishes
through our sharing in the

eucharistic sacrifice and meal.
Obviously, being around the
altar together is impossible
with the larger crowds at
Sunday Mass, but it can be
and is most appropriate with
smaller groups, such as might
be present in most parishes on
weekdays. The experience of
many proves that sharing in
the Eucharist this way, at
least on occasion, can con-
tribute much toward a deeper
awareness of the meaning of
the Mass and how it affects
our relationships with each
other.

The same may be said for
drinking from the chalice as
well as eating the Host. While
one receives Our Lord in either
way by itself, receiving under
both form's more perfectly
signifies our response to
Jesus' command to eat his
flesh and drink his blood, and
our prayerful desire for the
gifts he promised to those who
do so..

If you haven't already
received Communion under
both species, I strongly
suggest you take the op-
portunity when it is offered,
and give yourself whole-
heartedly to it at least a
few times. My bet is it will
truly help you toward a new
appreciation of the Mass.

Q. What is the Blessed
Virgin's promise in connection
with attending Mass on first
Fridays? (111.)

A. You must be referring
to the practice of Holy
Communion on nine con-

secutive first Fridays, a
practice which was (and to
some extent still is) a popular
form of devotion in honor of
the Sacred Heart of Jesus. It
derives from a promise
reportedly made by Our Lord
in a private revelation to St.
Margaret Mary Alacoque in
1675, that the grace of final
penitence at the end of their
lives would be granted to
those who receive Holy
Communion on the first
Fridays of nine consecutive
months.

The practice is, in other
words, a sort of novena—a
nine-time prayer which
Christians have used for
centuries as one of the ways of
emphasizing the importance
of perseverance and trust in
our prayer to God.

At least one of the major
reasons for the long emphasis
on the first Friday devotion
was that it counteracted the
gross neglect of Holy Com-
munion prevalent around the
time of St. Margaret Mary,
especially in France, Annual
Communion, at best, was not
uncommon. The weekly, even
daily, Communion which the
vast majority of practicing
Catholics receive today, was
all but unheard of.

There's no doubt that,
through the last three cen-
turies, the widespread practice
of first Friday Communion
helped much to improve that
situation, and to correct the
doctrinal errors about the
Eucharist on which it was
based
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The Public Ministry of Jesus
Faith, love and understanding are the key

elements in KNOW YOUR FAITH this week.
Without any one of these elements, life is less than
satisfactory. Through the ages, man has sought to
find them. Though man has made marvelous
strides in practical knowledge of the earth and the
universe, his yearning and search for God is never-
ending. The legacy of knowledge beyond those
things tangible left by generations past is accepted
by some wholly, partially by others, and then there
are those who never accept any part of the legacy.

John the Baptist's legacy was faith. He knew
within his heart that the reign of God was near. But
he did not really understand what that reign
meant. He urged people to look seriously at
themselves and search for the goodness within

them. When he met Jesus and baptized him, he
knew that this was the man the people were waiting
for. He stepped aside and urged his followers to
join Jesus. Finally he gave his own life. All this
without fully understanding. Today we seek to
understand everything, yet we know we will never
reach the final pinnacle. We must leave some
things to faith alone.

John the Apostle's legacy was love. Unlike
John the Baptist, he knew Jesus intimately. He
saw and experienced the unlimited love for all
mankind that Jesus demonstrated every day of his
ministry. That love became the central part of
John's life. His observation that the knowledge of
God and his existence comes mainly through love
remains profound.

Jenny, a modern woman who seemingly had
everything, was really experiencing a sense of
emptiness until she gave of herself which is what
love is all about. Giving filled the void within her,
and although she did not fully understand why, she
accepted it. Faith was born through love. Un-
derstanding follows little by little.

The center of Christianity is love. Today we
are fortunate to experience Christians reaching out
to one another as we share our thoughts and try to
understand one another. The ecumenical movemoA
is another development in the history ^J
Christianity that seeks to close the division among
us. We hope it will move forward until finally faith,
love and understanding will seal all the gaps.

KNQW YQ13R FAITH

Searching for
unders tanding

By ANGELA M. SCHREIBER

"I keep searching for real happiness.
But when I find it, it lasts for such a
little while. I thought resuming my career
would give me the satisfaction I lacked.
Buying something new used to give me a
lift. I've got a busy social life. I'm
married to a man I'm in love with and we
have beautiful children. I'm beginning to
be afraid that I'm neurotic."

This was a distraught young woman,
indeed, who sat talking me across the
kitchen table. I had always thought
Jenny was completely happy. She was
one of those people who had set a goal for
herself and forged ahead until she
reached it.

FEELING MORE than a little
helpless, I put the coffee on and en-
couraged her to talk. I asked her how she
defined happiness. She thought for a
moment and replied, "Happiness is
having your life well ordered and being
with the people you really care about.
Happiness is having the things you need
without a lot of worry about how you're
going to get them. And happiness is
success with your work. I have all that,
but I keep looking for something else —
something I can't define." Then an
expression akin to both fear and in-
credulousness crossed her face, and she
said softly, "Unless what I'm looking for
is God."

I knew instantly that she had an-
swered her own question. At the same
time, it was evident that she was afraid of
her answer.

NEVERTHELESS, she continued

NEXT ISSUE

How can I nourish my
spiritual life?

•
Jesus' Disciples

•
Spiritual masters:
Pope John XXIII

to express her thoughts out loud.
Through reason she could not understand
how a being she could not see could have
significance in her life. "If God is the
Jesus Christ I have heard about all my
life, how could he accept me? I don't
always live by his rules. I'm not sure I
even want to."

"From what I know of you, Jenny, I
don't see that you're so far away from
living a Christian life," I answered.

"Oh yes, I am. I don't put myself out
for other people. For instance, if I were
you, I wouldn't take the time to listen to
this foolishness I'm spouting off. I'm
aware that I'm keeping you up. But' I
came over here because I knew you'd
listen. Your listening when it's in-
convenient is part of being Christian."

THAT CONVERSATION took
place some years ago. I thought I had
reasonable answers for Jenny. But we
sorted through many things over a period
of several months and she was still
dissatisfied.

She even started going to church for
the first time in her adult life. But she
came away unhappy because she thought
she should have some kind of over-
powering feeling.

Then something happened that
ultimately affected both of us. I had a
new baby. And for the first time in my
life, I could not see that joy would ever be
on the horizon for me again. My tiny little
girl was mongoloid. I was on the edge of
despondency.

In the depths of my soul, I blamed
God and felt that he had failed me. And
worse still, he had failed my child who
had never deserved to come into the
world imperfect.

OUR CLOSE friends knew there was
a grave problem with the baby before I
came from the hospital with her. No one
quite knew how to handle it so they
stayed away. Everyone except Jenny.
Jenny was waiting for our arrival. She
had a meal prepared and a lovely gift for
Yvonne.(It wasn't convenient for her; she
had taken the day off from a busy job.)

During those first difficult weeks,
she dropped by in the evenings and stood
up under my tears and my moods. I
didn't tell her that I thought God had

...I keep searching for real happiness.

abandoned my baby and me, but she
sensed my feelings.

One day she said, " You know, I'm
praying for Yvonne and you too." I want-
ed to thank her. But I could not. My an-
swer was silence. "I know God exists. I
still haven't found him but I don't feel
as much emptiness as I once felt."

AS TIME PASSED and Yvonne
grew, the joy within her reached out to
me. Life began to be beautiful again.

Yvonne is nine years old now. Jenny
dropped in to visit us last week and
Yvonne greeted her with a big hug and
kiss and lively conversation. Her greeting
was like warm sunshine.

Later, Jenny said, "By now, I
suppose you know I've finally filled that
void in my life. Yvonne came into my life,
too. When I knew you needed me, I tried
to help by being there because you
listened to me when I needed someone."

"I even thought God had let you
down. And I was aware that you did too,
but I couldn 't let you know I agreed with
you. I had never giver quite that much of
myself to anyone before, and as time
went on, my dissatisfaction with myself
dwindled. As giving became easier, I
began to know God. And if I had not
learned that, I never would have found
him."

AS I SIT HERE thinking about this

part of my life and Jenny's-I realize that
Yvonne has brought a very special kind of
love and happiness into my life. But I
hadn't know that she had reached so far
beyond. Who would ever have dreamed
that a child whom everyone thought
came with such limited promise would
bring with her such precious gifts?

"In word indeed, and in idea, it
is easy enough to divide Knowledge
into human and divine, secular and
religious, and to lay down that he will
address ourselves to the one without
interfering with the other; but
impossible in fact." —John H
Newman.

"Reason is the precondition of
faith; faith is the act in which reason
reaches ecstatically beyond itself."—
Paul Tillich.

"The love which we bestow upon
our fellow man may be said to be the
completion of the homage which we
render to God when we love him
directly and immediately."—John A.
O'Brien.
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John the Baptist
By FATHER JOHN J, CASTELOT

The earliest proclamation of the
good news began with the ministry of
John the Baptist. It was to him that the
first recorded words of Jesus in his own
public ministry were addressed. From
liis moment on, until John was executed,

iere was a strange, rather distant
lationship between the two.

It is difficult to disengage a clear
image of John from the Gospel portrayal
of his personality, expectations, mission.
Quite expectedly the early church and the
Evangelists interpreted his role and
words in a Christian sense, a sense he
himself would not have understood.

THE PICTURE IS further com-
plicated by another important factor: an
apparent tension between loyal followers
of John (see Acts 19, 1-7) and the first
Christians. One detects an effort on the
part of the Evangelists to keep John in a
subordinate role without minimizing his
importance in the history of salvation.

However, from a careful reading of
all the pertinent texts there emerges the
image of a sombre figure from the long
line of stern prophets. John appears
suddenly from the desert with a message
of impending judgment, the long-
awaited intervention of God to punish
evildoers and establish his kingdom for
the righteous. "Reform your lives! The
reign of God is at hand"(Mt. 3,2). "Even
now the ax is laid to the root of the tree.
Everytree that is not fruitful will be cut
down and thrown into the fire...His
winnowing-fan is in his hand. He will
clear the threshing floor and gather his
grain into the barn, but the chaff he will
burn in unquenchable fire" (Mt. 3,10 ,12).
Hence his reference to the activity of the
one to follow him as baptizing in a holy
spirit and fire, a divine judgment and
purification associated with "the last
days" in the Old Testament (see Is. 4,4;
36,25-26).

WHOM WAS JOHN expecting to
come as the agent of this judgment? It
does not seem that he was expecting the
Messiah,specifically. Rather, he seems to
have been following a strong Jewish
tradition that the prophet Elijah would
return to usher in the final days. Ac-
cordingly, when the authorities

questioned him about his identity, he
said that he was neither the Messiah nor
Elijah (Jn. 1, 20-21).

This may explain why Jesus puzzled
him and why, when he heard about the
works Christ has perfoming, he sent a
message by his disciples to ask him, "Are
you 'He who is to come' or do we look for
another?" (Mt. 11, 2-3). "He who is to
come" was a standard designation for
Elijah, and Jesus was not acting in the
way Elijah was expected to act, bringing
fiery judgment on the world. And John's
description on the awaited one as ranking
ahead of him because he existed before
him would fit Elijah perfectly.

THE EARLY CHURCH interpreted
the role of John in the light of its belief in
the centrality of Jesus as the Messiah
and Lord. And so Matthew and Mark
portray him as an Elijah-like figure,
preparing the way of the Lord. When
Jesus asked the crowds why they went to
hear John, he asked, "Why did you go
out—to see a prophet? A prophet indeed,
and something more! It is about this man
that Scripture says 'I send my messenger
(Elijah) ahead of you to prepare your way
before you'...If you are prepared to accept
it, he is Elijah, the one who was certain to
come" (Mt. 11, 9-10,14.

The Gospels record only one per-
sonal meeting between Jesus and John,
on the occasion of Jesus' coming in all the
humility of his humanity to accept John's
baptism,an event treated differently, and
a bit gingerly, by the different
Evangelists.

People in
Jesus9 life

•then one day Jesus came to John to be baptized.

John the Apostle
By FATHER ALFRED MCBRIDE

There was a savior
Rarer than radium...
There was a glory to hear
In the churches of his tears
Under his downy arm you sighed...
And laid your cheek against his heart.

Dylan Thomas

Every artist, who has thought of

•
iting the figure of John the Apostle
ses at the scene in which John rests

his head on the heart of Jesus. No poet
would fail to note the impact of the head
of a man resting upon te heart of a God.
The union of the human mind engulfed
with divine love at the first eucharistic
event offers us the clue to the spirituality
that governed John the Apostle. So
spiritual an impression does John leave
us that we are impelled to join Christian
tradition which has named him John the
Divine.

EVERY SAINT BRINGS out a
different quality and value that marks
the total spiritual person. Some present
us with the persuasiveness of prayer, as
in the case of Luke. Others inflame us

with the passion of faith, such as Paul. In
a man like Peter we sense the loyalty to
community and church. From John we
derive the centrality of love in spiritual
growing.

Where can you find the fundamental
spiritual message of John? Read his first
Epistle, Chapter 4, 7 to 5, 12. Just as the
last words of Christ on the night before
he died were about love, so these words of
John in the evening of his life return to
the same topic. Memories of love crowd
the mind and imagination of John.
Ponder his Gospel to review those
memories: The river of wine at Cana, the
divine granary of the loaves miracle, the
cure of the man born blind, the
resurrection of Lazarus, the conversion of
the Samaritan woman with an ocean of
living water, the call to be a ' 'born again
person" in the story of Nicodemus, the
healing of the Centurion's son. Seven
signs of love to forecast the seven
celebrations of love that the church
performs in sacraments. Seven love
events that would culminate in the
supreme sign of care—the sign of the
cross.

IT IS JOHN'S direct experiences of
Christ's love that form the essence of his

Was fired
with love

spiritual teaching: "Beloved, let us love
one another, for love is from God. He who
does not love, does not know God, for
God is love" (1 Jn 4, 7-8). Notice that
John says that the knowledge of God and
his existence comes mainly through love.
How similar this is to the teaching of that
most intellectual of all the saints,
Thomas Aquinas, who taught that we
come far closer to God through love than
through knowledge. Yes, we are to use
our minds to find God. But we will be far
more successful by using our hearts.

Each time we perform an act of love,
we unlock one more door that hides the
mystery and wonder of God in our lives.
Hence we should not be afraid to love.
"There is no fear in love. Perfect love
casts out fear." All too often we tend to
say that hate is the opposite of love. And
in a certain sense it is. Yet contemporary
psychology confirms John's teaching
that fear is the real enemy of love.

PEOPLE FEAR LOVE because it
requires them to be open and vulnerable
to the beloved. It demands a passion, a

fire and a commitment. This makes many
people nervous. John knew this when he
wrote about the foolishness of being too
careful in our union with God. Joyful
abandon is to be preferred to the
cautions, timid commitment of ourselves
to God and others.

"I know your works. You are neither
cold nor hot. Would that you were hot or
cold. Because you are lukewarm, and
neither cold nor hot, I will spew you out
of my mouth" (Rev. 3,15).

John's spirituality is a perfect
combination of other worldly vision and
down-to-earth concern. He does not
devide love of God from love of persons.
"If anyone says, 'I love God,' and hates
his neighbor, he is a liar." Thus John
avoids the pitfalls of mere humanism that
calls for human love without God and a
false spirituality that asks us to love God
and ignore people. John's total
spirituality overcomes that division.
Thus he writes for us the first lesson in
how to be spiritual. And a mighty good
lesson it is!
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Forgiving in the family setting
By Fr.

Ron Luka, CMF

We don't enjoy talking
about sin, especially when it's
our own. We keep patting
ourselves on the back saying
we're really not that bad a

We have been hearing a
lot about the reform of the rite
of Penance in the Church
lately: community cele-
brations of the sacrament
and celebrating the Sacrament
face to face with a more

.personal interaction between
the penitent and cofessor. We
have a long way to go to make
these reforms as effective as
they might be.

We all know that the big
Church is renewing the
Sacrament of Forgiveness.
How about the little church,
your home? Is it renewing the
Sacrament of Forgiveness
too? Has anyone been
forgiven around there in
recent history?

Forgiveness should be a
big thing among us Chris-
tians. We follow a Lord who
told great stories about
forgiveness, like the Prodigal

Son, which I like to call the
Prodigal Father, because the
Father squandered his
forgiveness far more than the
son squandered his
inheritance. He told us to
forgive seventy times seven
times a day, or without
number^ He forgave public
sinners and parties with them.
He forgave his apostles when
they abandoned him and even
the people who hung him on
the cross.

But haven't we blocked
up the pipes of forgiveness?
We run to God often enough
for it. But do we it as readily
and freely as we receive it? Is
giving forgiveness as big a
thing with us as it was with
the Lord? If it 's not, aren't we
really letting him down in
something he saw pretty
central to being a follower of
his?

A family seated together
sharing a crossed bread.

person in that we haven't
killed anybody or robbed any
banks lately. Sort of like that
tax collector in the front of the
temple our Lord talked about.
But what about becoming
impatient with one another
over something really minor?
What about taking each other
for granted? What about
being dense to each other's
needs? What about screaming
and yelling at each other
because we're tense not
because they've really done
anything wrong?

What about no fulfilling
the little responsibilities each

person has around the house?
What about becoming ob-
noxious after having a couple
more drinks than we should
have? What about sulking,
being moody and un-
communicative? What about
being inconsiderate with the
volume of the stereo or the
hour we come in? What about
being pet ty , critical and
unkind? What about...? You
can almost add to the list
endlessly. How right the
scriptures are when they say
even the just person sins at
least seven times a day!

How do we handle these
sins we daily commit against
each other? If we commit them,
we sort of just let them be,
hoping nobody will get on our
back over them. If someone
else does them, we might get
right on their back, to teach
them a lesson or protect our
legitimate rights of course.

Most of us feel sorry after
done or not done

something that hurt another
member of our family. Why
not try putting words to that
sorrow and really mean it

we've

when we say, "Doug, I'm
sorry, I didn't take time out to
really listen to youy earlier
this evening," or, "Mom, I
really am sorry for staying out
so late last night." When
that's said, all the other
person knows is that you are
sorry. They still haven't heard
you ask to be forgiven. So why
not wind up with a, "Will you
forgive me"?

Our response has to be
likewise serious. "Yes, I do
forgive you," with an ex-
pression of that forgiveness in
a handshake embrace, or pat
on the back. We-can't greet
the request for forgiveness
with a "That's okay," because
that's not really taking the
request seriously.

I think it says something
that our Lord's greatest act of
forgiveness was unasked for;
it was not preceded by an
apology, it was given freely
and spontaneously from the
cross.

With forgiveness a
regular part of our family life,
we might much more safely
pray to be forgiven as we
forgive.

Family Night
SCRIPTURE PASSAGE:

ff.ease read again 1 Peter 3:8-12.
THEME: CONTROL THE

TONGUE
OPENING PRAYER: Oh

Lord, how wonderful you are and
how we praise you for the
beauties of our earth and for the
gifts we are to one another. Oh
Lord, how much we love you and

how grateful we are to be your
beloved children. Amen.

SOMETHING TO THINK
ABOUT: Tonight's verse is: "If
you want a happy, good life, keep
control of your tongue, and guard
your lips from telling lies. Turn
away from evil and do good. Try
to live in peace even if you must
run after it to catch and hold it."
This week and next week's family
nights will complete the scripture
sharing of 1 Peter 3:8-12. Just
about all of us would vote a big
YES if asked do we want a happy,
good life together. How to do it is
quite another thing! Trying to
control our tongues, not lying and
doing good rather than evil is
quite a heap big job jor anyone of
us, not to mention the whole

family. Living this verse can't
help but make the family a joyful
place to be. It's got to be worth
the effort.

ACTIVITY IDEAS:
1. Family Scrapbook—

continue the book with tonight's
scripture along with pictures and
family drawings. Plan to discuss
reasons for these particular
ingredients: no lies, control the
tongue, be kind and peaceful to
make the family happy. Make it
into a recipe and add it to the
book.

2. Lying Wall—materials:
blocks or books or pillows or
wastebaskets. Together share
thoughts on what lies can do to
the people who lie and the people
who were lied to. Build a wall at

least twenty inches tall with some
of the above materials. Take
turns having people hide behind
it. What can we see? How do lies
hide us from others? Take the
wall down slowly and share
thoughts about truth. When the
wall is down, have each person
take a turn behind the spot where
the wall was. Share thoughts
again.

3. Love Cards—materials:
crayons, paper, envelopes,
stamps. Make some handmade
LOVE cards to sent to the family,
friends, parish personnel or
relatives. List three kind things
they did and praise them for a
good job.

SNACK TIME: Fresh peach
sundaes.

ENTERTAINMENT: Water
Balloon Toss—swimsuits for
everyone and balloons filled with
water. It's splashy fun!

SHARING: 1. Someone share
a moment when he wished he
lived somewhere else. Share
where and why. 2. Each share a
time he felt very silly last week.
3. Someone share a time he felt
close to another family member.

CLOSING P R A Y E R :
Dearest Father, Thank you for
this family time together. Help us
to treasure one another through
deeds of kindness. Be with us this
coming week and may we share
your love with all the people that
cross our paths. Praise you, oh.
wonderous God! Amen.

Women's unit asks rights fight help
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(NO —Asking President
Carter and Congress to take
"prompt and positive action"
on behalf of women, a
presidential commission has
reported that American

mmm
m

i
i
IOr give it to your pastor!

• Prices good T*ly in the U.S. • Foregn rates on request. m

Page 12/ Miami, Florida /THE VOICE/ Friday, September 8,1978

ENCOUNTER
WITH SILENCE

Six full days of silence,
meditation, and prayer.

A Scriptural Retreat,
Conducted by

Father John J. Hugo

Two Autumn Retreats
October 8-15 November 5-12

Write:
Mount Nazareth

Center
Sister Augustine,Coordinator

285 Bellevue Road
Pittsburgh, Pa. 15229

SSI

women remain far behind men
in their struggle for economic,
political and social equality.

The report, titled "The
Spirit of Hous ton , " was
issued Aug. 17 by the
National Advisory Committee
for Women, successor to the
now defunct Internat ional
Women's Year Commission.
The title referred to the
federally funded National
Women's Conference held in
Houston last November.

"We demand an in-
mediate continuing action...by
federal, state, public and
private institutions so that by
1985, the end of the in-
ternational decade for women

proclaimed by the United
Nations, everything possible
under the law will have been
done to provide American
women with full equality," the
report said.

The report said that
although women now account
for 41 percent of the American
labor force, they earn only 60
percent of what men earn.
Only six percent of American
families fit the "typical"
pattern of a breadwinning
father, homemaking mother
and two school-age children, it
said.

The commission also
cited other findings which it
said show continued

inequality for American
women and shatter myths
about them. Among them:

• Alimony is awarded in
only 14 percent of all divorces
and no more than seven
percent of divorced men
actually make payments.

• Rape is the fastest
growing crime in the country,
occurring at the rate of one
every nine minutes.

0 Women over 65 had a
median income of $2,800 a
year in 1976, about half the
income of elderly men.

• More than six million
children of pre-school age have
working mothers but only
about two percent of them are
in day care centers.

m• Pope John Paul learning English
V A T I C A N C I T Y -

(NC) —Italian, German, some
French and a little English.

These seem to be the
modern languages which Pope

John Paul I speaks.

The new pope comes from
the northern Italian region
near the border with Austria,

and his German is reportedly
quite good.,

It is said that in the last
year he has been learning
English.



St. Benedict parish
to build new church

Ground will be broken
Sunday, Sept. 17, at 4 p.m.,
for a new church building for
St. Benedict parish, Hialeah.
A family picnic and BBQ will
begin at 2 p.m.

The five year old parish
was created in Oct. 1973 by
the late Archbishop Coleman
F. Carroll. The first pastor
was Father Thomas E. Barry
and the present pastor, since
1977, is Father Jose L.
Hernando. Father Robert
Palmer is associate pastor.

The church will be a
multipurpose one-story
concrete block and stucco
building with a central nave,
small chapel, catechetical
center, kitchen areas, and
parish offices.

Designed by a member of
the parish, architect Juan
Silverio Fernandez, the altar
will be in the center of the
complex. The nave will hold
500 seats and will be con-
nected through the altar with
the chapel which holds 100
seats.

PMM BEACH
Legion of Mary annual

retreat at the Cenacle Retreat
House, Lantana, Sept. 8-10.

St. Mary Hospital,
School of Radiologic
Technology, West Palm
Beach, will honor graduates at
a ceremony Tuesday, Sept. 12,
from 2 to 4 p.m.

St. Thomas More parish,
Boynton Beach, Young
Women's Group meeting
Wednesday, Sept. 13,- at 8
p.m., in the seminary.

Patrician Club meeting at
St. Ann Church, West Palm
Beach, Wednesday, Sept. 20,
from 2 to 4 p.m.

BROWARD
Lauderdale Catholic

Singles Club flea market and
bar-b-que Saturday, Sept. 9,
from 10 a.m., and flea market
Sunday, Sept. 10, noon, at
3280 N.W. 108 Dr., Coral
Springs.

St. Clement Church, Fort
Lauderdale, summer's end
picnic" Sunday, Sept.lO at 1
p.m., on parish grounds;

Our Lady Queen of
Martyrs, Fort Lauderdale,
Women's Club afternoon tea
Sunday, Sept. 10, from 1 to 4
p.m. at home of Delores
Besterda, 265 Georgia Ave.,
Melrose Park.

St. Bernard Women's
Guild, Sunrise, first meeting
of season Tuesday, Sept. 12,
at 8 p.m., in parish center.

Court Infant of Prague,
Catholic Daughters of
America, first meeting of
season Wednesday, Sept. 13,

It's a Date
at 8 p.m., in Nativity parish
hall, Hollywood.

St. Vincent, Margate,
Men's and Women's Clubs
third annual anniversary ball
Saturday, Sept. 16, at 8 p.m.,
in parish center.

St. Bartholomew Young
at Heart Senior Club,
Miramar, matinee dinner and
show at Royal Palm Dinner
Theatre, Boca Raton.

St. Clement Women's
Club, Fort Lauderdale, annual
spaguetti dinner Sunday,
Sept. 17, from 4 to 7:30 p.m.

DADE
St. Augustine Church,

Coral Gables, flea market
today (Friday), 5 to 8 p.m.,|
and Saturday, Sept. 9, 9 a.m.
to 4 p.m.

St. Catherine of Siena
Women's Club membership
tea Sunday, Sept. 10, 3 to 5
p.m. /

St. Kevin blocd drive"
Sunday, Sept. 10, 8:30 a.m. to

. noon in the meeting room.
Cursillo Ultreya Sunday,

Sept. 10, at St. John the
Apostle Church, Hialeah, also

-**«
SUPERB FACILITIES

FOR GROUPS OF UP
TO 400 - PHONE

US TODAY FOR
INFORMATION

HARRIS

IMPERIAL HOUSE
North Ocejn Drive at Atlantic Boulevard

Pompino Beach. Florid* • Ph. 941-2200

• " •

DISCOVER for yourself
tonight-how Italian tastes

when it's RIGHT!

REAL ITALIAN RESTAURANT
150 Giralda, Coral Gables • 448-8294

TWO BLOCKS N O R T H OF MIRACLE MILEI

Msjw Credit Cards H<norcd

Sumptuous Luncheon Specials Monday thru Friday 11:30-2
ALL DINNERS UNDER $5 SEVEN DAYS A WEEK 5-10 P.M,

at St. Louis Family Center the
third Sunday of each month
beginning Sept. 17, at 8 p.m.

St. Lawrence Council of
Catholic Women first meeting
of season, Monday, Sept. Ha t
8 p.m., in school cafeteria.

Holy Family Women's
Club first meeting of season
covered dish supper Tuesday,
Sept. 12, at 7 p.m., in parish
hall.

Blessed Trinity parish,
Miami Springs, adult bible
series resumes Tuesday, Sept.
12, at 7:30 p.m.

St. Louis Women's Bible
Group day of reflection at
Dominican Retreat House

RESTAURANT AND LOUNGE
Finest Seafood Cooked To Order

GOOD SERVICE-FINE GROG
Serving Luncheon and Dinner

DAILY-ALL YEAR
TWO LOCATIONS TO BETTER SEHVE YOC

pelican
Fine Food and

Excellent Service Featuring Ribs,
Steaks and Fresh Seafood

Buffet Luncheon The Finest
in Tow n The Most

Breathtaking View in Miami

SUNDAY BRUNCH
10:30-3:00

Dlrtcllv on Biscavne Bav

:12U1 Rickenbacker Causeway
Key Biscavne :S«l-575:t

Tuesday, Sept. 12, 9 a.m. to 2
p.m. Sister Judith Shield
speaker.

St Louis G olden-Agers
first meeting of season
Thursday, Sept. 14,10 a.m. to
2 p.m., in family center.

Father Andrew Brown
Assembly, K of C, annual
Past Faithful Navigators'
dinner Friday, Sept. 15, at
Hialeah Council.

Catholic Singles Club
party in recreation hall of
Kendall Club Apartments,
9972 N. Kendall Dr.,
Saturday, Sept. 16, at 8:30*
p.m.

Third Order of St.
Francis meeting .at Francis

Hospital, Miami Beach,
Sunday, Sept. 17, at 2 p.m.

Dominican Retreat
House renewal evening for
women living alone Monday,
Sept. 18, at 7:30 p.m. St.
Agnes Bernadette speaker.

Barry College Auxiliary
annual membership coffee
Monday, Sept. 18, at 10 a.m.,
in Thompson Hall.

Miami Serra Club in-
duction ceremony Tuesday,
Sept. 19, at 6:30 p.m., in
Columbus Hotel. -

Holy Family Women's
Club card party Tuesday,
Sept. 19, at 8 p.m., in Knights
of Columbus Hall, 13300
Memorial Hwy.

751 -4429

COCKTAIL LOUNGE

• MAINE LOBSTERS
• CLAMS AND OYSTERS
• NEW ENGLAND SEAFOOD CLOSED MONDAY*

MIAMI'S OLDEST SEAFOOD RESTAURANT OUR 29th YEAR

THE ORIGINAL

Picctofo
\ RESTAURANT

• Open Every Day
Lunch and Dinner

• Elegant Banquet Facilities For 300
• Piano Lounge.

EARLY BIRD DINNER SPECIALS $ 2 . 9 5 .
Served 3:30 P.M. to 5:30 P.M. (except holidays).

Over 100 - 7 Course Dinner Selections.
Homemade Fettucine - Gnocchi - Manicotti - Cannelloni - Ravioli -
Lasagna Pizza - Connoti - Spumoni - Tortoni - Rum Cake - Key Lime
Pie - Apple Pie - Ricotta Pie - Birthday Anniversary Cakes.
Roast Prime Rfes - Steaks - Live Maine Lobster - Stone Crabs - Baccate
- Polpo - Rabbit - Roast Long Island Duckling - Boullabaisse - Frog
Legs - Pompano - Provimi - Milk Fed Veal - Lobster Thermidor -
Calamari - Clams - Oysters % Shell - Escargots.

We Honor: American Express • Diners
Blanche • Bank Americard.

• Master Charge • Carte

2nd. Street and Collins Avenue (South end Miami Beach)

673-1267 • 672-2221
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Pro-gun group urges
boycott to protest
U.S. Bishops stand

Like hundreds of other first graders returning to Archdiocesan schools, first day
cooperation between classmates Gigi Jean-Babtlst, 6, and Daniel Pogony, 5, at St. Mary
Cathedral elementary school may have solved the question...Did the teacher say read
first and then write—or was it write and then read?

Holy Shround goes on display
. • i i i -It A«.iv*»n Unirn l-\AA1t V^nl/1

TURIN, Italy-(NC)-In
the shadow of gray skies
overhead and a papal election
that captured the world's
attention, the Holy Shroud of
Turin went on public display:
in the Cathedral of St. John,
Aug. 27.

More than 80,000
pilgrims, some in stretchers,
filed past the cloth believed to
be Christ's burial garment on
the first day of the exhibit,
which is scheduled to continue
until Oct. 8.

The cloth, which bears'
the negative imprint of a
man's body, is displayed
behind bullet-proof glass in
the Renaissance cathedral.

EVEN TURIN'S com-
munist mayor, Diego
Novelli, greeted the exhibition
of the shroud, calling it "a
special moment, not only for
believers, but for all the
people."

He termed the showing
an oportunity for "men,

Becker
Funeral Home

Ron E. Becker
Funeral Director
Phone (305) 428-1444

1444 S. Federal Hwy.
DEERFIELD BEACH

women, youth and workers to
learn, to discuss, to discover a
reality complex and difficult,
but at the same time intesting
and stimulating."

Souvenir hawkers set up
their wares outside the
cathedral, where the crowds
began assembling at 5 a.m.
Some of the gaudier items
included sweatshirts with

"•Christ's face, and trays
shaped like shrouds.

But the vendors did a
lean business despite the size
of the throng. Most of the
viewers were interested only
in the relic, which came to
Turin in 1578.

At 7:30 a.m., after
Matins celebrated by Arch-
bishop Anastasio Ballestero
of Turin, the crowds were
permitted to begin filing
through the cathedral's nave
to the Guarini Chapel, where
the relic is displayed.

The exposition is only the
third chance the public has
had to see the shroud this
century. The last showing
ended Oct. 12, 1933.

Since then only private

showings have been held.
In 1946, monks of the

Abbey of Montevergine, in the
province of Avellino, were
permitted to see the shroud in
recognition of their having
kept it secretly during World
War II.

In June 1973, members of
a special commission set up by
then-Archbishop Michele
Pellegrino of Turin were
permitted to examine the
shroud in an attempt to
establish its age and
authenticity, and film crews
were allowed to photograph it
for a showing on Italian
television.

THE SHROUD is a 1.4-
by-4 foot piece of yellowed
linen bearing the reverse
image of a man.

Although the church has
never taken a stand on the
shroud's genuineness as
Christ's burial garment, Max
Frei, a Swiss criminologist,
said in 1976 that he found on
it traces of pollen which in-
dicated that it came from
Palestine and was about 2,000
years old.

KRAEER FUNERAL HOME
Fort Lauderdale

565-5591
Boca Raton

395-1800

Pompano Beach
941 -4111

Sample Road
946-2900

R. Jay Kraeer
Funeral Director

Deerfield Beach
427 5544

Margate:
972-7340

T. M.
PLANTATION FUNERAL HOME

Thomas M. Ralph
Judith C. Ralph

Owners & Directors

Phone: 587-6888

7001 N.W. 4th St.
Plantation, Florida

NOW THERE ARE
TWO CEMETERIES
IN HOLLYWOOD
HOLLYWOOD
MEMORIAL
GARDENS
Cemetery and Mausoleums

60th AVENUE near TAFT STREET

: , 983-2202

Hollywood
Memorial
Gardens North
Cemetery

SUITE 402 6600 Taft Street

987-7885

W A S H I N G T O N -
(NC) —An anti-gun control
group has urged Catholics to
boycott church collections and
Catholic schools to protest the
U.S. Catholic Conference's
support for gun control.

The Citizen's Committee
to Keep and Bear Arms, which
is based in Washington state,
urged Catholic gun owners to
instead send their money to
Catholics for Christian
Political Action—a lobbying
group which among other
things opposes gun control-
based in Washington, D.C.

The committee made its
appeal in the August issue of
its publication, Point Blank.

THE COMMITTEE
estimated that if one-fourth of
the nation's 50 million
Catholics divert an average
contribution of a dollar a week
of church collections, they can
deprive the American Catholic
Church of $650 million a year.

"Gun-owning Catholic
parents with children in
Catholic parrochial schools
could tell their pastor in polite
but no uncertain terms that
they're going to yank their
kids out of those schools
unless they're guaranteed that
this anti-gun USCC
propaganda is kept out of the
school curriculum," Point
Blank said.

A USCC spokesman said
the conference has received
between 20 and 30 letters
attacking its gun control
position since the Point Blank
article appeared.

The USCC Committee on
social Development and
World Peace, composed of
bishops, Religious and laity,
first backed gun control
legislation in 1975. The
committee reaffirmed its
position in a major paper on
crime earlier this year.

The committee supports
gun registration, licensing of
handgun owners and a ban on
"Saturday night specials,"
inexpensive handguns.

The committee's public
affairs director, John Snyder,

protestted the committee
stand in a letter to Bishop
Thomas Kelly, the USCC
general secretary.

Snyder said support for a
ban on Saturday night
specials amounted to
discrimination against the
poor.

"It is those who are
unable to afford expensive
handguns who, in the
legitimate defense of life,
family and property against
criminal aggression, have
recourse to the one effective
means available to them, that
is, to the inexpensive hand-
gun," Snyder said.

THE POINT BLANK
article said it received no
response from "high hat
Kelly" but received an answer
from "an anti-gun bureau-
cratic functionary Msgr.
Francis J. Lally."

Msgr. Lally, USCC
secretary for social
development and world peace,
said his committee
"recognized that this was a
controversial issue on which
many of good faith might
disagree. They reacted out of a
concern for life, as they have
in many other instances."

A USCC spokesman said
the conference had no com-
ment beyond MSGR. Lally's
letter on criticism by the
Citizen's Committee for the
Right to Keep and Bear Arms.

Vatican workers
to get bonus
VATICAN C I T Y -

(NC)-The nearly 4,000
employees of the Vatican
received their traditional pay
bonus Aug. 24.

The employees usually
receive a month's extra pay at
the end of the month during
which a pope dies.

They generally receive
another bonus the following
month to celebrate the new
pontiff's election.

Many Vatican workers
put in extra-long hours in the
interregnum period.

FUNERAL HOMES
FT. LAUDERDALE

DAN H. FAIRCHILD-L.F.D.
2<» \ . KKDKKAI. HWY.

763-4488
ESTABLISHED 1930 35(11 W. BROW ARD BLVD.

381-61(111

ontes

H1ALEAH
MIAMI SPRINGS CHAPEL

151 E. OKECHOBEE ROAD
HIALEAH, FLORIDA 33010

885-3521
PALM SPRINGS

NORTH HIALEAH CHAPEL

PALM AVE. AT W. 49 STREET
HIALEAH, FLORIDA 33012.

FUNERAL HOME
10931 N.E. 6th Ave. • Miami

• 754-7544 •
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Television notes

Good luck parents!
The new season of Saturday morning shows starts

this Saturday, Sept. 9, for all three major networks. If
you are a parent, you will do your duty and watch what
the kids watch. The networks haven't previewed any of
them for the press, so you're on your own. Good luck.

M.A.S.H.'priest replies
Father Francis Mulcahy, the Catholic chaplain on

the television series "M.A.S.H.," doesn't take criticism
lightly. In response to an article by a Hartford Ar-
chdiocesan official critical of TV portrayals of priests,
including Father Mulcahy, actor William Christopher
described his character as "a sincere and dedicated
priest."

The actor conceded that Father Mulcahy was
"struggling" and "unseasoned" and "certainly is not
the dynamic leader of men," but said he had "never
failed in the full and faithful execution of his religious
mission."

Sesame's 10th year
This Fall, the award-winning Sesame Street series

goes into its tenth season on public television.
Production for the season takes the cast into the streets
of New York City and visits Central Park, Lincoln
Center, Times Square and several other locations.

Butterfly McQueen plays a fairy godmother who
teachers 12-year-old Joanna (played by Star-Shemah)
some lessons about the joy of helping others In "The
Seven Wishes of Joanna Peabody," the season
premiere of the "ABC Weekend Specials" Saturday,
Sept. 9, at noon.

THE CALL TO SHEPHERPHOOP
...is the call of the Lord to a life of
• religious consecration • growth through prayer • fraternal
sharing • service and dedication • the giving of self.
It is the-call to offer spiritual and temporal assistance to the
• transient poor • the physically and mentally handicapped • the
elderly • aged and troubled priests
...in imitation of Jesus, the Good Shephord, through
expressions uf "Charity Unlimited"
We hear the call to ShepherHhood;
We hear and we say "YES, LORD"
We are the
LITTLE BROTHERS OF THE GOOD SHEPHERD
For further information, write
Vocation Director, P.O. Box 260, Momence, Illinois 60954

'Days of Heaven' visually
pretty but lacks content

ByT.FABRE
NEW YORK - N C -

"Days of Heaven"
(Paramount) begins in

' Chicago just before America's
entry into the First World
War. Bill (Richard Gere), a
hot-tempered young laborer,
strikes and apparently kills a
steel mill foreman, He flees to
the West accompanied by his
common-law wife, Abby
(Brooke Adams), and his
young sister, Linda (Linda
Manz), an odd-looking girl
with a prematurely aged look
who narrates some of the
story.

The forlorn trio joins a
stream of migrant workers
headed for the wheat harvest,
and they eventually find work
on a vast farm in the Texas
Panhandle. Bill and Abby
pass themselves off as brother
and sister, and when Abby
catches the eye of the rich
owner of the farm (Sam
Shepard), Bill, who knows
that the man has no more than
a year to live, tells her to
encourage him.

SO BILL, Abby and
Linda stay on after the
harvest, and Abby, again at
Bill's urging, finally marries
the owner, thus setting in
motion the kind of vortex of
emotions that inevitably
brings tragedy.

Writer-Director Terrence
Malick's first picture since
"Badlands," which died at the
box office despite some good
critical notices, is one of the
most beautifully photo-
graphed American films to
come along in some time.

Unfortunately, however,
there is nothing in the story

line or characterizations that
remotely matches the
grandeur conveyed by
Almendros' and Wexler's
cameras. The fundamental
plot is a triangle, and thus
passion is imperative, but the
film is curiously devoid of
passion of any kind.

And as far as broader
themes go, Malick lets slip
every opportunity for social
commentary. The rigors of
poverty, the exploitation of
the poor, the injustice of the
class system, the relation
between crime and
deprivation all figure in the
story but in so perfunctory a
way that they do not effect the
viewer. And as far as squalor
goes, here the cinematic
beauty of the film works
against any significant
depiction. Everything is just
too pretty.

AND so is Richard Gere
as Bill. With his sleek good
looks, his razor-cut hair, his
clean-shaven cheeks, and his
neatly fitting clothes, he is
hardly convincing as the
drifter Bill, a man down on his
luck all his life. The
anachronisms sprinkled
throughout the dialogue do
not help matters either. Gere
speaks of always having hoped
to make a big score, for
example, and the owner's
tough foreman refers to Bill
and Abby as a couple of con

"artist. All this severelely
undermines all the efforts
made to obtain an authentic
re-creation of time and place.

The film's biggest asset,
aside from the photography, is
the performance of newcomer
Brooke Adams.

Visually "Days of
Heaven" is unforgettable, but
all of its beauty cannot
compensate for its lack of
content. The theme and
treatment are adult in nature.
(PG) A - I I I - M o r a l l y
unobjectionable for adults.

Graphic sex
changes rating

"Nunzio" (Universal)
was originally classified A-
3 (morally unobjectionable
for adults) by the USCC
Office for Film and
Broadcasting and rated PG
by the Motion Picture
Association of America.

Subsequent to the
film's release, however,
after a poor showing at the
box office, a graphic sex
scene that had previously
been cut was reintroduced.
The Office has thus
changed its classification to
B and the MPAA has re-
rated it R.

r MASS at
DISNEY WORLD
HOLY FAMILY

CATHOLIC CHURCH
5125 S. Apopka-Vineland Rd.(Exitl-4
at 528-A. Go west to stop sign,
north to church). Sat. 5:00 p.m.,
Sun. 8:30 a.m. & 10:30 a.m.

Hotel Mass Schedules
Royal Plaza Hotel, Lake Buena Vista

(14at 535)
Sat. 6 p.m. Sun. 8 a.m.
Sheraton Towers Hotel

(I-4 at 435N) Sun. 9:15 and 11 A.M.
Al l Masses conven ien t

to D i s n e y w o r l d
Fr. f. Joseph Harte, Pastor

Tel. 351-1654

' "s ffilf

DRAPERIES
Discontinued Decorative Fabrics

AT FANTASTIC SAVINGS

CHOOSE FROM MANY TOP
QUALITY FABRICS & COLORS

144" wide by
95" length.

00

MOIRE SHADES
Many styles, colors

& trimmings to choose from

36"X50" $14.50
52"X50" $18.50
73"X50" $21.50

One Inch Venetian Blinds
50% Off Regular Price
BRING IN YOUR WINDOW MEASUREMENTS

(be sure to measure accurately).

WAREHOUSE FASHIONS
Hours M o n . - Fri. 9-5 • 700 W . 29 St . Hjaleah 8 8 5 - 9 6 0 3 • Open Sat. 1 0 - 4 P.M.
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WHOOPEE—A youngster gives a cheer as he gets Ray
Williams' autograph. The New York Knicks basketball team
was visiting lona College, a Catholic school, where it held a
basketball clinic for youngsters.

Holy Year patches ready
for Scouts' help at rally

Archbishop Edward A.
McCarthy has issued a special
call to all Scouts and Scouters
in the Archdiocese of Miami
for their participation in the
Holy Year Celebration at the
Orange Bowl Oct. 6.

"As you know," Abp.
McCarthy said, "the Orange
Bowl is a huge stadium,
seating over 80,000 people.
We are hoping to fill it when
people from all parishes of the
Archdiocese come together for
this celebration of the Lord's
Supper. One difficulty we are
faced with is distributing
Communion adequately to all
of these Catholics. We expect
to be using over 500 priests
and Eucharistic ministers.

"I would like to ask each
of you, as the Scouts and
Scouters in the Archdiocese,
to lend a big hand in our effort
to have a smooth and well
organized Liturgy. Wouldn't
it be quite a witness and

tribute to Scouting if 500 or
more of you were par-
ticipating, in full uniform, as
escorts for these Eucharistic
Ministers."

Recalling the many
projects the Scouts do each
year in service to the com-
munity and parishes, Abp.
McCarthy said, "It is not
often that an event as great as
our Orange Bowl celebration
presents itself with such
opportunity to show the true
dedication of so many
Scouters at one time.

"A special patch has been

Lourdes
Academy

Ana Calleja was elected
president of the student
council at Our Lady of
Lourdes Academy. Ana
Padron is vice-president;
Betty Martinez, secretary;
and Silvia Almeida, treasurer.

DEADLINE ON AD&-MONDAY NOON BUSINESS SERVICE GUIDE

prepared commemorating the
Holy Year, and each of you
participating will receive your
own, which would come a
beautiful addition to your
uniform. I hope all of you will
join with us at 6 p.m., on
October 6, as we begin final
preparatrions . and rehearsals
for the evening celebration,"
Abp. McCarthy concluded.

All Scouts and Scouters
should meet at Gate Seven at
the Orange Bowl.

r CALL: BETTY
at...

Miami: 754-2651
Broward: 525-5157
Palm Bch: 833-1971

M-ACCOUNTANTS- BROWARD

FRED HOFFMEIER-ACCOUNTANT

Tax/Bookkeeping/Notary

565-8787 733-1213 EVES.

60-ACCOUNTING &TAXES-DADE

ABC BOOKKEEPING
AND TAX SERVICE

ACCOUNTING. BOOKKEEPING. AUDITING
Systems Custom Designed

J.M. MILLER in Miami 30 years.
9050 NE 6 Ave., Miami Shores 764-2681

CHARLES F. FITZPATRICK
ACCOUNTING & TAX SERVICE

756-8422

e0-ADORESSNG LETTER SatV-OAOEfiROW.

AAA DIRECT MAIL ADV.
REPETITIVE LETTERS. MAILING MAINT.
661-1523 945-3347 431-0131

GET

MORE

BUSINESS

USE

THE

SERVICE

GUIDE

60-AIR CONDITIONIN&DADE

SAVE AT
T.J. AIR CONDITIONING

153 NE 165 St.
USED & NEW AIR COND.

947-6674

ARIE AIR CONDITIONING
Work done in your home. Free estimates.
Licensed. Insured 932-5599 932-5783

YOU ALL CALL, we service &
install. Licensed & Insured. USED
AIR CONDITIONERS. 681-6915

CENTENNIAL AIR DESIGN
PROMPT SERVICE. GUARANTEED REPAIRS
& INSTALLATION. (S.W. area) 552-171E

NEW & USED
Air Conditioners & APPLIANCES.

947-6674

60-APPLIANCE SERVICE-BROWARD

APPLIANCE SERVICE CENTER
AUTHORIZED FACTORY SERVICE FOR SMALL
APPLIANCES VACUUM CLEANERS 987-1262

60-AUTO PARTS-DADE

BROTHERS
USED Auto parts, Now doing
Bus. in Miami area 887-4705

60-AUTO SALVAGE-DADE

WRECKED- JUNK- LATE MODEL
CARS WANTED HIGHEST PRICES

PAID 235-7651

WORLD CARPET CLEANERS
Entire 3 BR HOME $59.95

Steam cleaned, Sanitized & Deodorized
666-2439

M-ELECTfUCAL-BROWARD

TAKE A MINUTE
CALL MINNET ELECTRIC.

Esabfched 1964. Experienced Honesty, integrity
DEPENDABILITY. REPAIR. REMODEL.

772-2141

M-ELECTRWAL-OADE

NEED AN ELECTRICIAN?
WANT TO SAVE MONEY?

CALL BRIAN 661-6519
(S.DADE) 24 HOUR SERVICE

60-FENCE-OADE

4 ft. CHAIN LINK FENCING
LOW PRICE FREE ESTIMATE

691-1001

60-FINANCIAL SERVICES

STOCKS, BONDS. TAX SHELTERS
WILLIAM F. ARMSHAW.

Assoc. BACHE
Dade: 674-5063 Brow. 462-0341

M-GENERAL MAINTENANCE

Reasonable Rates "Don't Fuss- Call Gus"
GUS CANALES

Plumbing • Electrical - Carpentry. -. Painting-
A.C. Units- Sprinkler Systems- Installations
Types Water Filters- Appliance Repairs- Cabinet
Work-Tile work.

NEW!
Pool Service and Repairs. Roof repairs and
paint.

All Work Guarantee. Free Estimates
Call Now and Save.

325-9681 (Span.) 633-3864 (Ena.).

80-HEAT & AIR COND.-DADE

HEAT & AIR CONDITIONING
SALES • SERVICE • MAINTENANCE

SCOTT-SMITH CORPORATION
688-8653

60-INSURANCE-DADE

• AUTO & HOME OWNERS
• LIFE & HEALTH

JACK LEAHY, REPRES.
PRUDENTIAL PROPERTY & CASUALTY CO.
445-5342 443-2467
MEMBER OF HOLY FAMILY PARISH

M-KITCHEN CABINETS-DADE

CUSTOM MADE KITCHEN
CABINETS by exp. cabinet maker
LOWEST PRICE available.

238-2112

60-LAWN SERVICE-DADE

MIAMI LAWN MOWER CO.
Authorized Service and parts. Fertilizers, Sharp-
ening, Welding, TWO STORES TO SERVE
YOU. 27 S.W. 27 Ave. Call 642-6515;
20256 Old Cutter Road. Call 235-4323

•0 -MOVING AND STORAGE

ROBERT WILLIAMS MOVING & STORAGE
LARGE - SMALL JOBS...ANYTIME!

681-9930

TRY SAMMY & WILLOW
MOVING CO. 696-4531

YOU DONT HAVE TO BE RICH
TO CALL US LIFT GATE TRUCK

MEMBER BETTER BUSINESS BUREAU

DEEHL MOVING LARGE OR SMALL JOBS
LIFT-GATE, PIANOS, INSURED 624-3406
22&S465.

W-MOVING-DADE

PAUL'S
LOCAL MOVING

661-1302

60-OFFICE MACHINES-OADE

JAUME'S OFFICE
MACHINE CO. 681-8741

1041 NW 119 St. Since 1957
REPAIRS-SALES-RENTALS. ALL MAKES.

ALSO IBM SELECTRICS.

60 PAINTING

PAINtlNG, INTERIOR, EXTERIOR NEAT. CLEAN
REASONABLE
Dade 621-4054

Broward 431-2880

CHARLES THE PAINTER
INTERIOR EXTERIOR. RESIDENTIAL, COM-
MERCIAL 19 YEARS in MIAMI. CC01654
758-3916 757-0735

60-PAINTING

JOE ZAM PAINTING
Interior, exterior, roof cleaning and costing
86S-5869.

BIG DISCOUNT on PAINTING JOBS
INTERIOR-EXTERIOR. Quality work

864-9693

6 0 - PLASTERING

JOE ZAM PLASTER
Patching, plaster, stucco, water proofing,
caulking 8655869.

60-PLUMBING

CORAL GABLES
PLUMBING

BATH BOUTIQUE
TOTAL PLUMBING SERVICE

GIFT DEFT.
446-1414 cc No. 0754 443-1596

RIGHT WAY PLUMBING CO.. INC.. ..
7155 NW 74 St. 885-8948
COMPLETE PLUMBING SERVICF
• COMMERICAL • RESIDENTIAL

Phil Palm
Plumbing

REPAIRS &
ALTERATIONS

cc-2476 CALL 891-8576

N-REFRKSERATION

FREE ESTIMATES
WORK DONE ON YOUR PREMISES

M.L.S. REFRIGERATION CO. 754-2583

60-ROOFINO

ROOF REPAIRS
Joseph Devlin, Little Flower Parish Member

K of C. and BBB of So. Florida
Licence-0932 Reasonable 66&6819

M-ROOF&Ctaan and Coat

MITCHELL'S
WHITE ROOFS

Clean $35 Paint $95
Walls, awnings, pools, patios

CC1425 FREE ESTIMATE-INSURED 688-2388

M - R O O F REPAIRS ft PAINTING

SECOND GENERATION ROOF AND HOUSE
PAINTING. Roof cleaning and house painting-
interior and*exterior. Vinyl acrylic paints used
only. Patios- pools- walls pressure cleaned.
Roof repairs; installment of turbine ventilators-
2- 12" turbine ventilators- $84.95. Serving
South Florida since 1954.
Dade: 620-1984 BR. 7414580

60-ROOF REPAIRS-OADE

ACEBO ROOFING CORP.
LEAKS AND GENERAL REPAIRS. 885-1495

60-ROOF REPAIRS-DADE

ROOF LEAK SPECIALIST

DOLEMBA ROOFING
Licensed and Ins. Cert. No. 0966 887-6716

60-SEAL COATING

SEAL COATING (2 coats) ASPHALT PATCHING
771-0030

JACK'S IMPERIAL ASPHALT, INC.

M-SEPTIC TANKS

CONNIE'S SEPTIC TANK CO.
Pump outs, repairs, 24 hr. service

=0-256727 592 3495

60-SEWING MACHINE REPAIRS

SEWING MACHINE SPECIALIST
FREE SERVICE CALLS

DAYS EVENINGS. SUNDAYS

651-8354
60-SIGNS

EDVITO SIGNS
TRUCK WALLS GOLD LEAF

90 N.W. 54th St. 758-7025
cc-G-04552

M-SPRMKLERS, PUMPS, WELLS-DADE

LAWN SPRINKLERS, PUMPS &
W E L L S INSTALLED. FREE ESTIMATES.
TIM JAMES 271-8906

a0-TREE SERVICE-DADE

STUMPS REMOVED
443-2274

60-TV Rapaira-Dada

SPECIALIST
RCA-ZENITH

SALES & SERVICE
SERA'S TELEVISION, Inc.

2010 NW 7 St. 642-7211

BEE TV
Servicing ZENITH only

DADE: 685-5658
BROWARD: 929-7151

6 0 - T V S FOR SALE DADE

GEORGE'S TV
364 Sevilla Ave.

Quality Rebuilt, ALL Guaranteed
SPECIAL SALE

40 TV'S MUST GO!
All sizes, makes & models.

From $75 to $200, Black & white less.

444-7762

60-TV SALES ft SERV. BROWARD CO.

GERRY'S TV . SALES & SERVICE
FREE estimates in shop 434-8060
8242 Griffin Rd, Davie.

60-UPHOLSTERVDADE

ALADDIN UPHOLSTERY. Custom

Work GUARANTEED to PLEASE.
Call for FREE Estimates 634-4769i

60-VENETIAN BUND SERVICE

New Venetian Blinds,
Riviera 1 " Blinds,
Custom Shades
OLD BLINDS-REFINISHED
REPAIRED YOUR HOME

STEADCRAFT
1151 N.W. 117th St 688-2757

M-WALLPAPER-PAINTING-DADE ft
BROWARD.

WALLPAPERING, INTERIOR & EXTERIOR
PAINTING REASONABLE RATES. FREE
ESTIMATES EVES: 223-2883

-WINDOWS

PATIO SCREENINGCustom Screen Doors Glass
Sliding Door- Fast Service- Fair Prices ALL-
WINDOW CO 666-3339
7813 Bird Road. CC1410

ACTIVE WINDOW CO.
All types of windows & replacement parts
Sliding glass doors & screens. TUB & SHOWER
ENCLOSURES.

SECURITY GUARDS 261-7090

5989 S.W. 8 St.

60-WINDOW AND WALL WASHING

WINDOWS WASHED.screens awnings cleaned.
Wall washing. Al Dee (Member St Mary's!

754-6179 or 757-1521

ANNOUNCE YOUR GARAGE SALES
in THE VOICE CLASSIFIED

60-RELIGIOUS ARTICLES

AL & LENORA CARAMAGNA

Pembroke
Bible
Book Store

Religious Gifts
• Church Supplies
6521 Pembroke Rd.

Hollywood, Fla. 33023

962-5577
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•READ
& USE • •

CMSSKD4*
A'V Your Needs

They Don't Cost • • They Pay Off
MR. ATTORNEY

Specify "THE VOICE" for publication of "Notice of Administration".
We pick up'Copy each Monday at 2 P.M. - Room 307 Probate Division,
Dade County Courthouse.

r CALL: BETTY
at...

Miami: 754-2651
Broward: 525-5157
Palm Bch: 833-1971

lA-Ficrmous NAMES-DADE

NOTICE UNDER FICTITIOUS NAME LAW
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the undersigned,
dusking to engage in business under the fictitious
name of GEORGE AND THOMPSON,
PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION at number
516 Ingraham Building 25 S.E. 2nd. Avenue, in
the City of Miami, Florida, intends to register
the said name with the Clerk of the Circuit Court
of Dade County, Florida.
9 /1 ,8 ,15 & 22.

CHARLES K. GEORGE, ESQ.
JACK E. THOMPSON, ESQ.

CHARLES L RUFFNER, ESQ.
Attorney for Applicant
Ruffner, Hagen & Rifkin, P.A.
444 Brickell Ave., Suite 800

, Miami. Florida 33131

1A-FICTITIOUS NAMES-DADE

NOTICE UNDER FICTITIOUS NAME LAW
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the under-
signed, desiring to engage in business under
the fictitious name of MIAMI LAKES RACQUET
CLUB at number 5881 Northwest 151st Street,
in the City of Miami Lakes, Florida, intends to
register the said name with the Clerk of the
Circuit Court of Dade County, Florida
9/1,8,15&22.

Joint venture between-
H-l RECREATION, INC., a Florida corporation

and
FOLLETT FLORIDA JOINT VENTURE, INC.,

a Florida corporation
Stephen L. Perrone
Attorney for Applicant
Shutts & Bowen, Attorneys
1000 Southeast First National Bank Building
Miami, Florida 33131

3-CEMETERY LOTS-SARASOTA CO.

CEMETERY LOTS -SARASOTA: 4 adj. spaces.
Lot 155A. HOLY TRINITY sec. FLAGLER
MEM. PARK 813-366-5721

5-PERSONALS

SHAKLEE ORGANIC
PRODUCTS

• Household care • Food Supplements
• Slimming Plan

Angelo & Carmen Escorcia

446-5901 3427 S.W. 26th St,

IT IS EASY
TO STOP SMOKING

WITH A PHONE CALL...
ONE SESSION OVER THE TELEPHONE IS
SUCCESSFUL IN 98% OF THE CASES.
CALL FOR FREE DEMONSTRATION
GUARANTEED CURE. TOTAL FEE $25

For information call 681-8717

VITAMINS, MINERALS, BOOKS
BREAD, NUTS, OILS, HONEY,
SEEDS & HERB TEAS.

MURRAY'S
HEALTH FOOD STORE

Corner N. Miami Ave & 5 NW 75 St.

759-2187
KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS Miami Council
1726 Hall for rent for weddings and banquets.
5644 N.W. 7th Street 266-1041.

GABLES K of C HALL FOR RENT
WEDDINGS, PARTIES OR BANQUETS ;

270 CATALONIA AVE. 448-924..

KNIGHTS Oh COLUMBUS Marian Council
3757Hall for rent foi Weddings and Banquets
We also do catering.

. 13300 Memorial Hwy.N Miami 893-227

STRAIGHT FEMALE desires to shan
Apt. or home with same.

324-5470

S-CATERING-BROWARD .

PARTIES, SPEC. OCCASIONS" BY INTERNA
TIONAL COOK.IHome baked goodsl MID 40/s.

587-7579

8-CATERING-DADE

T & G CATERING. Dedcated to your Dirin

PLEASURE 552-8330 323-9000 Ext. 21
Gus or Theresa. ROT ANA

- S C H O O L S & INSTRUCTION-DADE

'IANO LESSONS-SPECIAUZING IN BEGINNERS.
(ENDALL AREA.

279-0617

TUTORING-Certified teacher. English remedial
reading, phonics and French by native. Students
& adults. 681-9884 -N .M iam i .

TUTORING in Reading, Math &
English BY CERTIFIED TEACHER

279-4797

AAA TUTORING all school subjects. Test prep.
SAT. MCAT-GRE-SAT. CG 661-1523 NMB
945-3347 Brow. 792-4383.

COME TO HOMESTEAD
DAYTIME & EVENING CLASSES.

COURTEOUS AND HELPFUL SERVICE.
EXCELLENT PRICES.

IRAFTS ETC. 248-6932
872 N. Krome Ave. Homestead

KINZEL MUSIC STUDIO
(LOCATED AT TREEZA MUSIC)

MUSIC LESSONS
ALL INSTRUMENTS

STATE CERTIFIED TEACHERS

'13009 NW 7 Ave.

1687-0390

CERTIFIED Learning DISABILITY TEACHER
TUTOR all grades subjects (LD.or not} SW area.
BARBARA 595-4453

ACADEMIC TUTORING. Math, Reading &
English. Elementary thru JR. HI students.
By Exp Certified teacher. SW area 251-2692

9A-CRAFTS-OADE

13-HELP WANTED

BROWARD SPACE REPRESENTATIVE FOR
VOICE IN BROWARD COUNTY. PROTECTED
TERRITORY. GOOD COMMISSION. FRINGE
BENEFITS. CALL MR. BRINK 522-5776.

BASKETBALL REFS
CATHOLIC GRADE SCHOOL TEAMS
NEED REFS. for afternoon games
from Oct.-Feb. MALE or FEMALE.
Must be at least 17 and know rules.
Call 758-0787.

Boystown orj FLORIDA, a CATHOLIC SERVICE
BUREAU AGENCY, and an affirmative action
employer, needs married couples and single
CHILD CARE WORKERS (HOUSEPARENTSI.
Start at $5,200. yr. and room and board and
fringe benefits. WRITE: P.O. Box 650336,
Miami 33165. .

WORKING WIDOW needs care for
ELDERLY mother W./car Sm salary

667-9410

13A-SALES HELP WANTECMMDE

REAL ESTATE SALES WOMAN.

ACTIVE OFFICE. BMingual preferred

but not necessary. Call

ANGELA DALEY, Realtor
715 NE 125 St. 891-6212

1 4 - C I F T S ft CARDS-BROWARD

THE BIBLE DEPOT
MUSIC, BOOKS, CARDS, SUPPLIES

2908 N. State Rd. 7, MARGATE
971-8888

1 5 - P O S m O N S WANTED-DADE

CERTIFIED NURSE-AID, Bilingual. Hospital
training £t experience.

phone 672-8727

I FRAN'S FUN WITH YAR
'8238NE2Ave. M s
4MON.-FRI.10-5PM i
I SAT. 10-3 PM 756-1470 I

THE GIVING TREE
' A place for creative people
) to gather, to share that special i
. joy that comes from giving & self)
'expression.

UNIQUE BAZAAR &
CHRISTMAS IDEAS.

| Complete line of NEEDLECRAFT
items. REGISTER NOW for

I new classes.
k248 Giralda Ave.,C.G. 445-39670

1 3 - H E L P WANTED-BROWARD

RETIREMENT HOME needs mature lady. Light
Kitchen & Waitress duties. Salary - room & board.
923-1726,989-6671.

1 3 - H E L P WANTED-DADE

NURSES RIM AND LPN
Want to get back into nursing? Tired of
the hospital hassle? Want to get into a
challenging phase of nursing. Try geriatrics.
We will orient and train patt-time 7-3
3-11 and 11-7. Must have a Florida license
or be in the process of applying-for it.

RN per day $45
LPN per day $ 35

For further info.

Call Mrs. Paul R.N.

887-1565
Fair Havens

Center

201 Curtis Parkway Miami Springs

LICENSED PRACTICAL NURSE employed seeks
PRIVATE DUTY Saturdays only. Miami Bch
preferred. Excellent ref. Phone AM only 75M12&

Experienced COMPANION-AID
to sick or elderly. Live out.

751-6313

AID-COMPANION
to sick or elderly 667-3448

20-HOUSEHOLD GOODS FOR SALE-Dade

CONVERTIBLE LOVE SEATS:
Two modern "Turn-a-beds" in natural and tan
tattersall patem become single beds. 6 mos. old.
Cost $300. selling half price. Herb Blais .
754-2651 EVES: 446-6177

21-MISCELLANEOUS FOR SALE-DADE

I FLEA MARKET
I ST. AUGUSTINE CHURCH
S 1400 Miller Rd., Coral Gables '
• (across from U of Miami)

1 FRIDAY; Sept. 8 5-8 PM 1

*SAT., Sept. 9 9-4 PM :
l u S E D FURNITURE, PLANTS, SM.APPLIANCES
1 BAKED GOODS, HOUSEHOLD ITEMS ETC 1

ADULT TRICYCLE: 1977 green
SCHWINN 'Town & Country",
$200. new. Yours in Gables for $125
casch. BIKE OR TRIKE MOTOR by
TAS. Turns front wheel. Cost $200,
yours for $100. HERB BLAIS 754-2651,

EVES: 446-6177.

2 1 A - M I S C . WANTED-BROWARD

SCHOOL DESKS WANTED Fo
7 & 8 graders ST. AMBROSE
SCHOOL 427-2225. (DEER FIELD)

2 5 - T O O L RENTALS

OVER 100 RENTAL TOOLS
SMITTY'S Hardware and Paint Co.
12320 N W 7 Ave. MIAMI 681-4481

2 7 - A U T O S FOR SALE-DADE

MIAMI GMC TRUCK CENTER NEW":
& used TRUCKS, PICK-UPS, VANS
DUMPS, TRACTORS. SERVICE'
ALL MAKES LARGE PARTS STOCK:
3 Min to AIRPORT 635-0331

2 7 A - M I S C . WANTED-BROWARD

. BOOKS NEEDED
For St. COLEMAN'S CHURCH ANNUAL
BAZAAR, Pompano Bch. CALL 491-2016 for
pick up or leave at church.

30-BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIESOADE

OWN YOUR OWN TV SALES & SERVICE
RCA) EST. 18 yrs. OWNER WISHES TO RETIRE.
REAS. OFFERS. KENDALL 2354245

3 1 - M O N E Y TO LOAN-DADE

CONSOLIDATE bills, no credit check.
J/VE BUY EXISTING MORTGAGES

FRIENDLY IVTTGE CO.
LICENSED MTGE. BROKER 893-5426

35-AMUSEMENTS-COLUER CO.

1/2 DAY FISHING $6.50
ON THE QUEEN

LEAVE at 9 AM Daily
NAPLES BOAT HAVEN MARINA

3 S - A M U S E M E N T S , PARTIES, ETC-DADE

SPORT FISHING

"HELEN C"
9474081

CAPT. JOHN CALLAN

4 0 - A P T S FOR RENT-DADE

RECIEN DECORADO
Apto. 1 dorm. $150 mensual
Zona Buena- 321 SW 7 St. y
326 SW 6 St. Sra. Fernandez

GERENTE RESIDENTE TAMBIEN
Aire Acondicionado-Eficiente y con Pargueo

RESKJNSIBLE TENANTS-NE SEC.
LARGE EFFICIENCY. YEARLY

ADULTS ONLY. NO PETS. 754-2681

JOHNSON APTS:
227 NE 2 St Near Gesu. Furn. Effcy's. Bedroom
Apts. UTILITIES, ADULTS. Eves: 266-0986

4 0 - R E T HOME ROOM & BOARD

SO-REAL ESTATE PALM BCH. CO. 5 2 - H O M E S FOR SALE-DADE

PHILIP D. LEWIS, INC.
Commercial Properties
NORTH PALM BEACH COUNTY

31 West 20 Street Riviera Beach
844-0201

SI-LOTS f t ACREAGE-COLLIER CO.

NAPLES LAND
ACREAGE SPECIALISTS. Broker FRANK
"HAPPY" HALLEY, GRI is from Ft. Lauderdale
(past 5 yrs in Naples) OVER 200 CHOICE LOT
& ACREAGE LISTINGS. OPEN SAT. (SUNDAY
BY APPT.) EX: 5 Acres on Road $7,500. or
$1,500 down.

PAR 3 REALTY
CENTRAL MALL NAPLES, FLA.
Just off Hwy 41-. Near Downtown. Turn right
at Winn Dixie Store
OFF (813) 262-6569 After Hrs. (813)394-7985

INVESTORS - - HANDYMAN
DISTRESS SALE $13,500.

2 BR Home on large Duplex Lot Low
cash needed.

ALSO
2 homes on almost 1/2 ACRE.Fenced
corner, zoned for 4 units. Near North

hore Hosp. Asking $41,000. Very
easy terms.

CLOWNEYSTANTTON

RETIREMENT HOME
OPENINGS FOR AMBULATORY LADIES AND
GENTLEMEN. ROOM, 3 MEALS, PERS.
LAUNDRY.

REASONABLE
923-1726 989-6671

4 2 - R O O M S FOR RENT-DADE

SLEEPING ROOM for straight, working gentle-
man. 502 NE 73 St., Miami.

751-9650

MIAMI SHORES: Walk to St. Rose PRIVATE:
quiet room & Entrance. Bath, Refrigerator, Phone.
Yard. Reasonable. Ref. 758-2300 or 754-3063

47-COIMMEKCIAL & INDUSTRIAL-DADE

SMALL OFFICE BLDG.
PLUS 2 APTS & PARKING LOT

N DADE near 1-95. Owner will finance.

CLOWNEY-STANTON
Realtor 891-6252

S I - F A R M S , GROVES, ACREAGE-

290 Unit Apt Site
WATER & SEWER
$1,100 PER UNIT

6.53 ACRES
GATEWAY TO CIY OF 40,000 PEOPLE

US 1 FRONTAGE.

IDEAL SHOPPING PLAZA SITE.

100 PRIME ACRES
For Lime or Avocado Grove

15% Down payment-15 Year terms

call Eugene T. Chavoustie, Broker
Salesman Armer E. White, Inc.

667-1071- 757-7744 Eves weekends

5 2 - H O M E S FOR SALE-BROW ARD

DON'T READ THIS unless... you
want a 3 BR home near BEACHES,
SHOPPING & EVERYTHING! Clean
throughout MOVE TODAY. Asking

$32,900.
Dave Rees, Realtor-Associate
Office: 941-7000 Res. 427-5437.

M.N. Weir & Sons of Pompano Bch, Inc.

LAUD. LAKES, POOL HOME, SCREENED PATIO
2 / 2 Eat in Kitchen, garage. Many extras
*«,900- 735-1205

5 2 - H O M E S FOR SALE-DADE

Home for sale by owner. 3 bedrm.,
2 bath. Wall to wall carpenting, air-cond.
central heat. 621-6726

WE ARE NOT BROKERS!
WE BUY PROPERTY DIRECT!

WE PAY ALL CASH
NO FOR SALE SIGNS. NO FEES.

CALL US: 685-6546 932-5892

INCOME + HOME
6 BEDROOM - NICE APT.

ACTIVE N.E. AREA priced $30's.
CLAUDE W. ATKINS, Realtor

757-3481

Near St. JAMES.
555 Opa Locka Blvd.

Newly painted 2 BR, CBS, home, FHA-VA
ANCHELL REALTY

1151 NW119St. 688-6671

REAL ESTATE NEEDS?
Call

ANGELA DALEY, Realtor
715 NE 125 St. 891-621

BUILDABLE ACRES
9.5 ACRES CAN BE SUBDIVIDED to 75x100 f t
BUILDING LOTS. HOMESTEAD $139,000

EARL L. SMITH, Realtor
2454021 EVES: 248-7772

TO SELL YOUR HOME FAST SEE

PEDRO REALTY, INC.
THREE OFFICES TO SERVE YOU

N. Hialeah 8236390 E. Hialeah 691-1731
Carol City 625-0800

REALTOR 891-6252

WE CAN SELL YOUR HOUSE
FASTER on TV

Dr.. FOR ALL YOUR REAL ESTATE NEEDS

The Real Estate Place
DO RIGHT REALTY, Inc.

751-8516

S3 FLORIDA PROPERTY

BUYERS HAVE CASH!!!
LIST WHAT YOU HAVE for Sale IN Real EsB1»
with ANNE SHARPE CRUXENT. Assoc.
On parle Francais-Se habla espartol

ANN M. LAND, Realtor
446-9786 24 hr. Service

52-HOMES-STUART-MARTIN

Ralph HartmanJR^
Real Estate & Appraisals

• INVESTMENT PROPERTES
• OCEANFRONT, ACREAGE
• COMMERCIAL
• STUART &

MARTIN COUNTY

112 East Osceola Street 305 2I7-4SM
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Por ARACELICANTERO

Educar a los hijos nunca fue
tarea facil, pero, "mas vale
prevenir que lamentar."

Al menos asi piensa un buen
grupo de j6venes padres de
familia en la Archidi6cesis.

Pero no solo piensan, sino
que desde 1973 han venido
dedicando su tiempo y sus
energias para sacar adelante un
programa unico de formacibn y

1 apoyo a los matrimonios con
hijos entre los tres y diez afios.

En IMPACTO, padres e hijos
son protagonistas, y juntos van
aprendiendo a dialogar, a
respetarse y a crecer, bajo la
orientaci6n cristiana del
movimiento.

El proceso se inicia con
programa de fin de semana,
donde padres e hijos escuchan
diferentes charlas, adaptadas
por los mismos dirigentes al nivel
de los participantes.

"Subrayamos la respon-
sabilidad primaria de los padres
en la educaci6n moral y religiosa
de los hijos," explica uno de los
coordinadores. "Para los hijos, el
mejor modo de aprendizaje es el
ejemplo de los padres," anade.

La parroquia de Blessed
Trinity que ofrecid cobijo a
IMPACTO en sus inicios ha
seguido hacie'ndolo durante 38
fines de semana. Tambien el
Colegio Loyola ha colaborado con
el movimiento ofreciendo lugar
de reuniones.

En ambiente de alegria y
juego, los mas pequefios van
recibiendo la semilla.

A veces con cuentos

. . . todos aprenden,
los padres dialogando

los ninos jugando

Tengo tres afios", le dice una Joven particlpante en Impacto al padre Eduardo Alvarez, S.J.. Mientras el sacerdote juega un rato con los mas
pequefios los mayorcitos Juegan en el jar din. Arriba Hilda y Nelson Serpa dialogan con otras pareJas sobre la educaci6n de los pequefios
conocidos como 'Los Tres Ositos',
cuando se les habla de la familia
y 'Papa Dios'." Los ninos saben
por que estan all! y de vez en
cuando se reunen con sus padres,
que reciben un programa por
separado. Para los adultos las
charlas tratan temas educativos,
de psicologia infantil,
comunicacibn, expresiones
religiosas populares, Iglesia etc.

Parte del programa es una
pequena presentaci6n artfstica
que los ninos preparan para sus
padres.

Colaboran en el programa de
fin de semana unas 15 parejas,
que se reparten las respon-
sabilidades de charlas, en las
mesas de discusi6n, actividades
y supervisi6n de los nifios, juegos
y cocina.

Comunidad de S. Benito
colocara primera piedra

Desde 1973 han participado
en IMPACTO 399 familias y 732
nifios. Una gran parte continua
activa en el Movimiento que
ofrece actividades familiares,
picnics, bailes y charlas for-
mativas a distintos niveles.

Todos forman una gran
familia y aunque ellos mismos
son los lideres y protagonistas
tienen como Director Espiritual
al padre Eduardo Alvarez S.J.

"Con mi presencia y mi
palabra, busco profundizar el
nivel de fe de todos," dice.

ademas, el

sacerdote debe promover la
unidad y crear inquietud
apost61ica," afiade.

Este afio son coordinadores
del Movimiento, Elmedio y Diana
La Roz y estan al frente del pre-
IMPACTO Lorenzo y Zurana
Blanco.

Al concluirse las vacaciones
de verano, IMPACTO, reanuda
sus actividades el pr6ximo fin de
semana 16 y 17 de septiembre.

Personas interesadas pueden
11am ar a los encargados de
relaciones publicas: Juan y
Teresita Batalla, 261-5383.

Tendra lugar el pr6ximo
domingo 17 de septiembre la
colocaci6n de la primera piedra
del edificio parroquial de San
Benito, en Hialeah. El acto
tendra lugar a las 4 p.m. y sera
precedido desde las 2 p.m. por un

• picnic familiar en los terrenos del
'"future templo, 8 Avenida y 78

calle del West, Hialeah.

La parroquia de San Benito
fue creada en 1973 por el ar-
zobispo Coleman F. Carroll, en el
deseo de proveer un mis efectivo
ministerio a la creciente
comunidad que hasta entonces
perteneci6 a las parroquias de La
Immaculada Concepci6n y
Nuestra Sefiora de Los Lagos
(Hialeah). Fue primer pa>roco
en San Benito el padre Thomas E.
Barry.

Desde 1977 la comunidad
recibe el ministerio del padre
Jos6 Luis Hernando>pirrocoy el
padre Robert Palmer.

Actualmente la comunidad
de San Benito utiliza como centre
parroquial cinco locales
alquilados en el centro comercial
Malec6n Shopping Plaza, a corta

" distancia de la rectorfa y oficinas
que se encuentran a una cuadra
de los terrenos del futuro templo.

La construcci6n a iniciarse

• En Dade, ademas de la
celebracidn en el Marine Stadium
a las 7:30 p.m., parroquias y
grupos celebraran a la Patrona
de Cuba localmente. En San Juan
el Ap6stol, las Damas de Santa
Teresa han preparado un Rosario
meditado con proyecciones de los
misterios. Tendra lugar mafiana
sabado 9.
• En Cayo Hueso, la Parroquia
de St. Mary Star of the Sea, ioiO
Windsor Lane, tendra
celebraci6n Eucaristica y
procesidn a las 7:30 p.m.

• En West Palm Beach, la

proximamente consistira en un
edificio funcional de bloques de
concreto y estuco, con nave
central y pequena capilla , y
capacidad para 600 personas.
Tambien incluira un centro de
catequesis, cocinas y oficinas
parroquiales.

El altar estara situado en el
centro del complejo, dominado
sobre el resto de los espacios y
recibira luz del exterior a traves
de ventanales sobre el cam-
panario.

Disefid el edificio el
arquitecto Juan Silverio Fernan-
dez, miembrp de la parroquia. Es
contractor de la construccidn,

Aniversario de Ideal con charlas
sobre Cuba

Parroquia de Santa Juliana, 4500
S. Dixie Highway, tendra una
Eucaristia concelebrada hoy
viernes a las 8 p.m. seguida de
procesi6n solemne con la imagen
de la Virgen. Predicara el padre
Rafael Escala.

• En Broward, la Parroquia de
Little Flower, 1805 Pierce St.
Hollywood celebrara la Virgen
con una Eucaristia a las 7:30
p.m., seguida de procesidn.
Predicara el padre Francisco
Santana.

ESTABLEC'D* EN

IMPRENTA
"MARESMA '

construc
Alejandre Construction Inc.
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Con el lema "Cuba Sufre y
espera: iQue' hacer? y una tanda
de conferencias, la Revista Ideal
conmemorara la semana
pr6xima sus siete afios de
existencia y servicio informativo.

Las charlas tendran lugar los
dias 14, 15 y 16 de septiembre en
los salones de la parroquia de San
Juan Bosco.

Par t ic iparan Monsefior
Agustfn Roman, Vicario
Episcopal Hispano, Tomas
Regalado, director de noticias de
la emisora de radio WRHC; y los

doctores Amalio Fiallo y Juan
Clark, profesores universitarios
en Venezuela, Caracas y Miami
Dade Community College.

Las conferencias trataran los
temas siguientes: O Raices del
Pensamiento Cubano; O Marti—
su pensamiento hoy; O
Realidades y reflexiones
cubanas; O Imagen del caso
cubano en el mundo; O Cuba al
dfa; O Ideario para una Cuba
nueva.

Para informacion
11am ar al 642-8959.

70 N.W. 22 Ave. - Miami, Fla.
A MEDIA CUADRA DE FLAGLER STREET

Gran Surtido de Tarjetas para
Bodas, Bautizos, Comuniones,
Cumpleanos, Recordatorios y
Misas. Impresionesal Relieve.

TODA CLASE OE TRABAJOS
COMERCIALES Y SOCIALES

AHORRE TIEMPO Y DINERO
CONFIANDONOS SUS IMPRESOS

ABRIMOS OISHIAMENTE DE 8 S.M. 6 6 P.M

TELEFONO 642-7266



La Virgencita cubana le hizo sacerdote

Monje norteamericano canta a la Caridad.
Por Mons. Agustfn

A. Roman

Al aproximarse la Fiesta de
la Virgen me hace esta pensar en
un acontecimiento. Este acon-
tecimiento es una conversidn. Y
esa conversi6n ha trafdo
multiples conversiones.

Este aflo de 1978 marca el
decimo aniversario de la muerte
de Tomas Merton, monje
trapense norteamericano.

Este singular hombre, tal vez
el mfstico por excelencia de de
esta cultura, hizo, al decidir su
vocaci6n, una peregrinacion al
Santuario del Cobre.

La descripcidn de esta visita
nos presenta a. Merton como
hombre intelectual que sabe
detenerse en lo popular.

Joven intelectual, e inquieto
buscador de Dios, Merton se
convirtid al catolicismo a los 24

Merton escribi6 c6mo sus
padres protestantes...

Aqui estas tu, Virgen del
Cobre. Es a ti a quien he

venido a ver. Tu le pediras
a Cristo para mi que me

haga su sacerdote, y yo te
doy a ti todo mi corazon,

SeAora.
Yo a cambio.si me obtienes

la gracia del sacerdocio,
te of recere mi primera

Misa, y sera por fus manos
presentada a la Trinidad,

quien ha usado tu amor
para concederme esa

gracia.

Thomas Merton
Pascuade1940.

"No podlan precisar su
religi6n... Contribufan a la
Iglesia de Zion, ayudaban al
Ejercito de Salvacidn... Y de
cuando en cuando asistian a la
Catedral Episcopal de San Juan
el Divino.

Pero estas y otras ex-
periencias en su vida, man-
tuvieron vivo el sentido religioso
en el joven Merton.

Despues de su conversi6n, y
pensando ingresar en la Orden
Franciscana decide peregrinar al

Escriben dos religiosas desde Cuba

"La tonica general es el miedo
(Dos religiosas cubanas que decidieron

quedarse en Cuba escribieron recientemente
a sus hermanas en la congregaci6n contan-
doles de su vida. La carta fue publicada por
el boletin de la OCSHA, (Mensaje
Latinoamericano). Por su Interes para los
lectores cubanos, extractamos parte del
escrito.)

...Vivimos las dos en una
calle centrica. Es una casa vieja
con techo de madera; todo lo que
cae de arriba, basura y liquidos,
cae sobre nosotras.

Compramos con la libreta de
racionamiento tres huevos
semanales, 4 onzas de came y
una onza de cafe; cada mes, 5
libras de arroz, 20 onzas de
frijoles y una onza y media de
grasa. Frutas y verduras, resulta
un acontecimiento cuando
venden. Ahora hay algunos ar-
ticulos que puedes comprar por
la libre, es decir, que puedes
comprar la cantidad que sea,
man tequ i l l a , de t e rgen t e ,
cigarrillos. Claro que hay que
hacer cola para comprarlos.

Afortunadamente tenemos
cocina de gas; muchos tienen de
luz brillante y tienen que cargar
el combustible.

No tenemos derecho a leche:
desde los 14 a los 65 afios se
supone que no se toma leche:
Gracias a una antigua alumna
*ue nos regala leche en polvo y de
vez en cuando nos provee de
lateria; gracias a eso no
carecemos de alimentos. Estos
articulos se venden s61o en la
tienda especial para diploma-
ticos. Son importados o para
exportar. Pero el pueblo no los
disfruta.

Cada dfa comenzamos con el
rezo de Laudes en comiin...

Despues de la oraci6n y el
desayuno juntas, comenzamos el
trabajo del dla que es muy
variado.

Hay algo que nos impacta
inmensamente: la ignorancia
profunda de lo mis esencial en
materia religiosa. El pais esta
descristianizado; los que
hubieran podido ayudar y ser el
contrapeso, est&n fuera. La masa
es supersticiosa. Mucho
espiritismo. La enseftanza atea y
materialista produce su fruto:
adolescentes y jdvenes

amargados, aplastados por el
peso de la realidad. Y en la
escuela la campafla y la presi6n
lien a de amenazas contra los que
a sis ten a la Iglesia. Como la fe no
es s61ida...

En los pueblos visitamos
mucho. Somos bien recibidas y
a veces oigo: Ahi va la monja.
Hemos iniciado unas misiones
populares con la idea de tenerlas
en cada pueblo. El equipo for-
mado por dos sacerdotes, dos
religiosas y una laica trabaja en
la pre-misi6n durante tres
semanas. Luego una semana
entera de misi6n. Los actos, todos
de noche y dentro del templo.
Toda manifestaci6n externa de
religiosidad esta prohibida fuera
del templo...

Este tipo de misi6n ya lo
hemos tenido en dos pueblos. Se
trata de hum anizar para que la fe
pueda arraigar. Preparado con
mucho esmero y much a oraci6n,
esperamos que Dios de' el
crecimiento. El Obispo desea que
estas misiones se sigan:
remueven las conciencias y

La tonica general es el
miedo: de ser perseguido, de
perder el empleo, de no poder
estudiar una carrera...En el
fondo una fe verdadera, pero
d6bil, les impide sacudir sus
temores y vivir su practica
cultural cristiana.

A pesar de ello un grupo de
mujeres nos proporciona la
alegria de poder formar en la
ciudad un grupo de oracitin que es
tambien de formacidn. Nos
reunimos semanalmente. Estan
ansiosas de aprender a orar. Son
sencillas y asi, sencillamente, las
ayudo a ponerse en contacto con
Dios. Ellas die en que aprenden.
Yo aprendo tambten...

En general nos damos clase
de Catecismo. Organizamos,
animamos, formamos a las
catequistas. Una de nosotras es
catequista de dos pueblos que
atiende.

Esto es algo de nuestra vida y
de naestro trabajo.

iNecesidades? Muy pocas.
Como no hay objetos que
adquirir, se acostumbra una a

« ...En la Cuba de hoy se necesita mucha fe
y mucho valor, para atreverse a poner

un cuadro religioso a la vista...

algunos vuelven a Dios.
La religiosidad popular se

alimenta de estas practicas ya
abandonadas en pafses que
llamamos muy adelantados:
Rosario, Primeros Viernes,
Novenas por las grandes
fiestas...

En la Cuba de hoy se necesita
mucha fe y mucho valor para
atreverse a poner un cuadro
religioso a la vista. Y sin em-
bargo, a veces, recorriendo las
calles el coraz6n se esponja al
atisbar a trove's de las persianas
la imagen del Coraz6n de Jesus o
de la Virgen de la Caridad.

A veces nos interpelan por la
calle: "Sefiora, £d6nde puedo
conseguir una cruz como la
suya?" Y, en general, recibimos
una sonrisa de aceptacidn cuando
decimos: "Dios se lo pague."

prescindir hasta de lo que antes
pensabamos que era necesario. Y
espiritualmente tenemos nuestra
oracion asegurada y, nuestra
diaria Eucaristia (hay en la
ciudad sacerdotes fervorosos a
quienes acudir) y el Seflor suple
con creces...

Pensamos que nuestra
presencia aqui quiere realizar
algo que se nos dijo: "En vuestra
situaci6n, la mejor manera es
insertaros como pequefta
semilla... que lo unico por lo que
os puedar. reconocer sea por la
calidad de amor de vuestra en-
trega a los otros, vuestra in-
condicional disponibilidad en el
servicio. Y que en vuestra in-
sercion recorders siempre el
espfritu de pequefiez evan-
gelica..."

Cobre en la Pascua de 1940. Y nos
dice:

Alii aprendi cosas que s61o
se pueden aprender en una
cultura que al menos en sus
practicas externases cattillca. Se
necesita la atmo'sfera de una
completa y total experiencla de
todos los gozos naturales y
senslbles que desbordan de la
vida sacramental.

El que sin saberlo habia
crecido en la piedad popular
protestante, alii entr6 en contacto
con la piedad popular cat61ica,
que a Merton le habl6 a travel
de...

esplendidos altares con
recargadas imagenes y retablos
con muchas flores delante de los
santos o del Santislmo. De
imagenes de la Dolorosa vestidas
y mostrando vfvidamente los
instrumentos de la pasion del
HI jo. De santos blancos y santos
negros y por todas partes
cubanos orando con la sencillez
del pueblo, que sin respeto
humano implora la ayuda dlvina,
adora y supllca... y que con in-
finita paciencla soportan los
fuertes y distrayentes ruldos de
la calle, s'n interrumpir sus
oraclones.

Merton visit6 toda la Isla
desde la Habana hasta Santiago,
y Ileg6 por fin al Santuario donde
pudo ver a la Virgen del Cobre,
ante quien formulo su entrega:

Aqui estas tu, Virgen del
Cobre. Es a ti, a quien he venido a
ver. Tu le pediras a Cristo para
mi que me haga su sacerdote, y
yo te doy a ti todo mi corazon,
Sefiora. Yo a cambio, si me ob-
tienes la gracia del sacerdocio te
of recere mi primera Misa, y sera
por tus manos presentada a la
Trinidad, quien ha usado tu amor
para concederme esa gracia.

Al salir de su visita al Cobre
concibi6 una poesia que habla de
la armonf a en la Caridad, y que 61
recuerda como su primer poem a.
En mi opinion el "Canto a la
Caridad del Cobre" abri6 a
Merton las puertas a la con-
templaci6n mistica en la oraci6n.

Creo que la religiosidad de
nuestro pueblo fue el intrumento
de que se vali6 el Seflor para
adentrar en la contemplaci6n a
tan insigne mfstico nor-
teamericano.

Pero 1978 no es diferente a
1940. En una 6poca en que los
soci61ogos nos hablan de
mosaicos culturales, de aportes a
la cultura americana, creo ver
que este sentido religioso es el
gran aporte del exilio cubano a la
cultura estadounidense.

El pasado 8 de mayo, Pablo
VI pidi6 al pueblo cubano que
eduque la piedad popular de la
gente sencilla para que se
adentre cada vez mis en la fe
autentica. Pidi6 luego que por
intercesi6n de Nuestra Sefiora
de la Caridad del Cobre, Cristo
les conceda permanecer siempre
"firmes en la fe".

De esta fe es manifestaci6n
preciosa el gran acto que cada
aflo el exilio cubano realiza
reuni&idose masivamente para
celebrar a su Patrona la Virgen
de la Caridad del Cobre, la
misma que visitor a Tomas
Merton.

Nacion
-Mtmdo^

•Religiosos pro - Derechos
Humanos

CLEVELAND (NC)— Los
delegados del Tercer Mundo a la
reuni6n de religiosos y religiosas
cuyas congregaciones pasan de
los 160,000 miembros insistieron
en que es necesario luchar por la
observancia de los derechos
humanos y la justicia social.

•Obispo Apoya a Huelguistas
SAN ANTONIO, Texas

(NC)—El obispo auxiliar de San
Antonio Mons. Raymond Pefia,
pidi6 que la municipalidad
devuelva sus puestos a 120
recogedores de la basura,
despedidos por participar en una
huelga en julio; acompaflan la%
petici6n PADRES y Las Her-*
manas, asociaciones hispanas de
clero y religiosas. Tambien in-
tercedi6 en otra huelga, en este
caso de policias y bomberos, el
obispo de Memphis, Mons,
Carroll T. Dozier.

• P r e g u n t a n p o r
Desaparecldos en Chile.

SANTIAGO, Chile (NO—La
arquidi6cesis de Santiago en-
tregd al gobierno otras 30
peticiones documeritadas, que se
agregan a 209, para que informe
sobre el paradero de personas
desaparecidas despues de
arrestadas por agentes de
seguridad; el gobierno no ha
contestado toda via, aunque ha
prometido hacerlo.

•Evoca a Junfpero Serra
WASHINGTON (NC)—La

directora de Community Ser-
vicers Administration, Graciela
de Olivarez, evoc6 la memorial
del misionero del siglo 18 fray
Junfpero Serra en el aniversario
de su nacimiento como un con-
sagrado al pueblo, pues "dedic6
su vida humilde a aliviar la
pobreza, a veneer la ignorancia y
a promover la paz". Agreg6 que
hoy todavia el reto es el mismo:
injusticia econdmica opresibn de
las minorias y la violencia
dominante. Patrocin6 la con-
memoraci6n el Club Serra para
el cultivo de las vocaciones
religiosas.

•Continua la Lucha en
Managua

MANAGUA, Nicaragua
(NC)—Mons. Miguel Obando
Bravo, el arzobispo de Managua
quien junto con otros obispos y
dos diplomaticos intercedi6 para
salvar la vida a rehenes y
guerrilleros durante el ataque de
fines de agosto al Palacio
Nacional de Nicaragua, no tuvq»
exito en su gesti6n para detener
la lucha armada en Matagalpa
entre la Guardia Nacional y el
pueblo insurrecto contra la
dictadura del Gen. Anastasio
Somoza. Prometid renovar sus
gestiones de paz. Diplomaticos y
corresponsales describen la
lucha como una escena d ant esc a.
Aviones militares bombardearon
la ciudad para ayudar a la
guarnici6n cercada por los
rebeldes. Hay muchos muertos y
numerosos heridos.

•Favorecen Sacerdocio
Femenlno.

LAS CRUCES, N.M. (NC)—
La asociaci6n de clero hispano
PADRES y la correspondiente de
religiosas Las Hermanas dijeron
favorecer el sacerdocio de la
mujer y de los casados, pues
consideran que "ninguna
modalidad del ministerio debe
prohibirse al pueblo de Dios pof
raz6n de sexo, cultura, raza o
estado (matrimonial) .
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30 delegados juveniles
a Atlanta el 21

Documentos atestin

Delegados juveniles de toda
la Archidi6cesis y los ocho

estados que for man la Regi6n
Sureste dentro, de la Pastoral
Hispana Nacional, acudiran el 21
de septiembre a Atlanta,
Georgia, para participar en el
Primer Encuentro Pastoral de

Adolfo Casta&eda

Juventud Hispana de la regibn.
En una carta a todos los

directores diocesanos del
apostolado hispano en la Region
Sureste, el joven Adolfo
Castaneda, de Miami, inform6
sobre la importancia de tal en-
centro y la urgencia de preparar
a los j6venes para su par-
ticipacibn activa desde la base.

El joven Castaneda es
miembro de la Parroquia de St.
Kevin, y durante su participacibn
en el Segundo Encuentro
Nacional de Pastoral Hispana, el
ano pasado en Washington, fue

elegido representante juvenil del
Sureste para el equipo nacional.

Con su carta a los directores
diocesanos, enviri a principios
de agosto un detallado
cuestionario que jbvenes de toda
la archidibcesis han ido con-
test ando a nivel individual o por
grupos.

El cuestionario se proponia
evaluar la situacion de los
hispanos en cada di6cesis y
recoger iniciativas en vista a
una evangelizaci6n mas efectiva
de los j6venes por los jbvenes.

Durante las reuniones en
Atlanta, los delegados evaluaran
los informes de cada di6cesis y el
proceso de implementacibn en
ellas de las conclusiones del II
Encuentro Nacional.

Tambien reflexionaran sobre
el papel y realidad de las
Comunidades Eclesiales de Base
entre los j6venes y tomaran
resoluciones y compromises de
acci6n para cada di6cesis y para
la Regi6n.

Treinta jbvenes de la Archi-
dibcesis, elegidos por las
respectivas comunidades par-
ticiparan en el Encuentro como
delegados. Durante las pasadas
semanas cada grupo juvenil ha
organizado actividades para
levantar los fondos necesarios
para el viaje de sus delegados.

Bajo la mirada de la Virgen
de la Caridad que hoy
viernes volvera a surcar
las aguas desde la Ermita
hasta el Marine Stadium
para recibir el homenaje
de su pueblo, el
seminarista Sergio Carrillo
muestra las fotocopias de
los documentos
recientemente
descubiertos en el Archivo
de Indias. Estos atestiguan
la aparicidn de la Virgen
de la Caridad en el
siglo XVII, sobre las aguas
de Nipe, Cuba.
El acto dara comienzo a
las 7:30 con el rezo del
Rosario y seguira la
Eucaristia concelebrada
por el arzobispo McCarthy
y los sacerdotes de la
archidiocesis.
La Patrona de Cuba ha
sido durante siglos fuente
de inspjracion y gracia
tambien para
norteamericanos como el
monje trapense Thomas
Merton. (Verpagina 19).

Juan Pablo I inauguro su servicio universal
CIUDAD DEL VATICANO—

(NC)—"Rodeados por vuestro
carifio y sostenidos por vuestra
oraci6n, iniciamos nuestro
servicio apostblico, invocando
como estrella resplandeciente de
nuestro camino a la Madre de
Dios, Maria, Salud del pueblo
romano y Madre de la Iglesia, a

quien la liturgia venera de un
modo especial en este mes de
septiembre."

Unas 200,000 personas reunidas
en la Plaza de San Pedro,
escucharon las palabras de Juan
Pablo I durante la Eucaristia que
inaugurb oficialmente su pon-

tificado el pasado domingo.
Pero la radio y la televisibn

permitieron a mas de un bill6n de
personas escuchar el mensaje del
nuevo Papa

A todos agradecio las muestras
de carifio y adhesibn y les dijo
que su "primado en la caridad

seria uno de servicio."
"Y al decir esto no pensamos

solo en nuestros hermanos, hijos
e hijas cat61icos, sino tambieii en
todos los que se cuentan como
discipulos de Jesucristo, honran
a Dios, y trabajan por el bien de
la humanidad."

Horas antes, durante el

Slogan en automoviles invita a todos
"Ven Sefior Jesus" dice el

eslogan que decora el guar-
dabarros de cientos de
autom6viles que circulan por la
Archidi6cesis.

No se trata de un anuncio
tempranero del Adviento, sino de
una invitaci6n a todos los
catolicos del sur de Florida para
asistir el pr6ximo viernes seis de
octubre al festival de fe y com-
promiso que cerrara el Afto Santo
Archidiocesano.

El evento espera reunir a
todos los cat61icos del area—y
pasan de 700,000 en el Orange
Bowl, donde tendra lugar una
Eucaristia concelebrada por el
arzobispo Edward A. McCarthy y
todos los sacerdotes de la Archi-

, dioces.

Durante la celebraci6n, el

arzobispo anunciara las pautas
de un proyectode evangelizacidn
de cinco a&os para toda laArchi-
di6cesis.

Las parroquias ya han
comenzado a ensayar la music a y
cantos para la celebracidn. Se
espera la formacidn de un coro
popular de miles de voces.

Ademds, la Oficina Archi-
diocesana del Afto Santo envi6 a
comienzos de mes todo un
programa de iniciativas y
sugerencias para la preparacidn
espiritual de las parroquias para
este evento. Estas incluyen
oraciones diarias en los hogares,
Eucaristias especiales con los
diversos grupos parroquiales,
dfas de renovacidn con ayuno y
servicios de reconciliaci6n,
exposici6n del Santisimo, y
Vigilias de oraci6n.

tradicional rezo del 'Angelus'
desde su ventana, el Papa pidi6 a
los peregrinos abarrotados en
la Plaza de San Pedro que le
lanzasen un salvavidas de
oraci6n, "no vaya a ser que me
ahogue".

Juan Pablo I cit6 al santo del
dia, San Gregorio el Grande,
recordando uno de sus escritos
para ayudar a los obispos en su
minister io.

"Al final, el Papa Gregorio
escribia: 'He descrito al buen
obispo, pero yo no lo soy. He
se&alado la playa de la per-
fecci6n a donde el obispo debe
llegar, pero yo mismo estoy
empantanado en mis defectos y
faltas. Por favor, la'ncenme un
salvavidas de oraci6n, no vaya a
ser que me ahogue.'

"Y yo les digo lo mismo,"
afiadid Juan Pablo I.

Para el acto inaugural de su
pontificado, el Papa eligi6 evitar
la tradicional coronaci6n con la
triple tiara, simbolo que habfa
sido utilizado en la Iglesia desde
el siglo VIII.

Tampoco form aron parte de
la ceremonia el uso del trono
portatil (silla gestatoria) o la
lectura de la triple admonici6n
"asf pasa la gloria del mundo,"
que usualmente se le leia
publicamente al Papa despu£s de
coronarlo.
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